Recognized by PMDC

CONTENTS

Recognized by HEC

Edito	ria	l
Laite	114	-

1.	Olive: its medicinal qualities, some religious connotations and its commercial benefits Dr. Azhar Masood Bhatti	1
Ori	ginal Articles	
2.	Lipid Profile in non-obese and non-diabetic Hypertensive Patients	3
3.	Role of investigations and Alvarado score in acute appendicitis at Peoples Medical College Hospital Nawabshah	7
4.	Penetrating Colonic Injuries: Primary Repair Versus Colostomy	10
5.	High Incidence of Dyslipidemia In Obese Type 2 Diabetics	14
6.	Frequency of Benign and Malignant Diseases of the Breast Lump in Females	18
7.	Thrombocytopenia and Platelets Transfusion in Dengue Fever	21
8.	Evaluation of Maternal Knowledge and Practices Regarding Breastfeeding and Weaning 1. Aisha Sajid 2. Asim Ikram	24
9.	Hydatid Cyst of Unusual Sites, An Experience At Chandka Medical College Larkana	29
10.	District Hospital (DHQ) Capable to Treat Snake Bite Cases	33
11.	Mechanism of Incorporation of Newly Synthesized Myosin Alkali Light Chain into Myofibril 1. Muhammad Saeed Vohra 2. Muhammad Ishaq 3. Muhammad Mujahid Khan 4. Muhammad Sabir 5. Israr Ahmed Akhund	39
12.	Health Problems in Children of Imprisoned Mothers	44
13.	Gullein Barri Syndrome (GBS), the Leading Cause of Acute Flaccid Paralysis at Peoples Medical College Hospital Nawabshah 1. Muhammad Saleem Faiz 2. Shamsuddin Shaikh 3. Sayd Qaiser Naqvi 4. Ubedullah Shaikh	47
Sen	ninar Report	
14.	Hepatitis Seminar – Recommendations for Legislation Against Reuse of Syringes	50
	idelines on good publication practicetructions to Authors	

Editorial

Olive: its medicinal qualities, some religious connotations and its commercial benefits

Dr. Azhar Masud Bhatti A. Director Health Services, EPI Punjab, Lahore & Editor in Chief

There is a thick growth of Olive trees on the hilly side of the road leading to Murree from Islamabad. However, these trees are wild and only give fruit after 50 years. Considering the beneficial value of the Olive oil for the massage of hair, body and aching joints, it was a pleasant surprise learn that the Government of Pakistan, in collaboration with the Embassy of Italy in Islamabad, has initiated a project to harness the wild Olive and make them productive.

The increasing demand for edible oils in Pakistan has made the Government realize that it has to increase and support their national production from traditional crops – such as canola, sunflower and soybean – as well as explore the possibility of ensuring a sustainable production of their other kind from palm, coconut and olive.

Unfortunately, large part of these national forests of wild olives were systematically destroyed over the last 20-30 years, and the wood was sold in the local markets as fuel.

Pakistan can earn about \$10bn by bringing its cultivable potential waste lands under olive cultivation besides converting eight million wild olive trees, present in different regions, into productive trees through grafting. Over 800,000 hectares of land, in 28 districts of Balochistan and Khyber-Pakhtunkhwa, has already been identified, after completion of a one-year project (Promotion, production and Commercialization of olive oil in Pakistan) with the Italian government's help for growing olive. If exploited, olive can considerably reduce the country's import bill for edible oils. The new plantation, according to experts, may earn for the nation \$9bn annually whereas the grafting of wild olive groves can yield an income of \$1bn annually.

The secret of the olive tree is in two things: its fruit – the olive itself and its over 20 feet massive underground root system, which enables the tree to withstand droughts.

An integral part of diet in the Mediterranean region, olive is believed to be one of the earliest trees cultivated by man. Native to Asia, olive belongs to oleaceae family and comprises 30 genera with 600 species. Olive oil is widely used in countries where fats are scare. In South Asia, wild olive (olea Cuspida) is found within the northwest Himalayas and other adjoining hills, but cultivated olive (olea Europea) is not grown anywhere

on commercial scale. In Pakistan, olive is known as Zytoon in Urdu, Showan in Pushtu, Khat in Brahavi and Kow in Punjabi, Sindhi and Saraiki.

Mentioned seven times in the Holy Quran, the health benefits of olive have been propounded in Tibb-e-Nabvi (The Holy Prophet's system of medicine). According to Hazrat Abu Hurairah, the Holy Prophet Muhammad (PBUH) said, "Eat olive oil and apply it (locally), since there is cure for 70 diseases in it, one of them is leprosy." Hazrat Alqama Bin Amir quotes the Holy Prophet (PBUH), as saying "There is olive oil for you, eat it, massage over your body, since it is effective in Heamorrhoids (Piles)."

The Vitamin E contained in olives is the body's primary fat soluble antioxidant, which helps to strengthen the digestion and body's immune system, reducing cholesterol level, severity of asthma, cancer, osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis, and premature ageing as well as delaying the effects of ageing, including wrinkles.

Olives contain compounds called polyphenols that appear to have significant anti-inflammatory properties. Used as balm, olive fortifies limbs and hair, keeping the later shiny and dandruff free. When applied to body, it fortifies and moisturizes the skin, softening it, combating inflammation and dry skin. It combats against acne, aches and pains from tired muscles.

Tea prepared from olive leaves helps against high blood pressure, while decoction of olive leaves in water is effective against mouth and lip ulcers and allergic dermatitis. The concentrated aqueous extract of olive leaves and fruits is effect against dental cavities and its application shows good effects on leukoplaquea in mouth. When this solution is applied with vinegar on alopecia, it grows the hair and removes alopecia. Local application of this extract removes scare of small pox and boils.

The oil procured by burning of olive wood is effective against fungal infections. The application of olive oil in eyes relieves inflammation, while its massage tones up the body muscles / organs and relieves muscular pains. Some physicians also advocate olive oil massage for epilepsy.

The ointments prepared from olive oil are good healing agents, which quickly heal sinus and fistula. A

conventional regimen, comprising of olive oil and herbal rugs, dissolves and expels gallbladder stones.

A chance testing at a scientific meeting in Sicily has led to another reason for including olive oil in your diet.

The pungent liquid turns out to contain a compound that has the same molecular action as ibuprofen, the widely used painkiller, researchers at the Monell Chemical Senses Center in Philadelphia report in the Sep. 1 issue of nature.

And that similarity means that olive oil may offer the same health benefits as low-dose use of anti inflammatory drugs such as ibuprofen, said research leader Paul A. S. Breslin. Those benefits include a reduced risk of heart attack, stroke, some cancers and Alzheimer's disease.

The research effort had its beginning at a meeting on molecular gastronomy, where Gary Beauchamp, director of Monell, was offered some newly pressed extra virgin olive oil.

"He tested it and it stung in his throat the same way as ibuprofen, a distinct sensation," Breslin said, "He brought that virgin olive oil back to us. We isolated a compound from it, synthesized it and tested it for activity."

The newly discovered compound has been named oleocanthal by the Monell researchers. Tests show that it inhibits cox-1 and cox-2, molecules associated with pain and inflammation, just as ibuprofen does.

But the action of oleocanthal is much weaker than that of ibuprofen. It would take 500 grams of olive oil to get the effect of the ibuprofen dose recommended for adult pain relief.

Breslin certainly is not recommending that high a daily dose of olive oil. But he did say the new finding offers another reason for Americans to adopt the Mediterranean diet, which is rich in fish, unsaturated fat, fresh vegetables and olive oil.

"You could take a baby aspirin every day, but the Mediterranean diet offers the same health benefits," he said.

Olive oil can be substituted for some of the fat-rich products that abound in the current American diet, Breslin said. "You can put butter on your toast or dip it in olive oil, he said. "It's a no-brainer."

The health benefits of olive oil already have official federal approval. Last November, the U.S. Food and Drug Administration authorized advertisements saying that olive oil helps reduce the risk of coronary disease.

The best olive production and fruit quality occurs in areas having mild winter and long warm dry summer. Olive trees can be planted during spring and fall. However, fall is best if there is no likelihood of frost during winter. Although olive is a hardy tree, it requires timely irrigation during the early two years. If it does not rain, trees should be irrigated twice or thrice in a

year, preferably before flowering, after flowering and 30-45 days before fruit maturing.

Currently Pakistan meets some 73 percent of its edible oil requirements of around 2.8 million tons from imports entailing an annual expenditure of US \$ 1.7 to 2.2 billion. To lessen dependence on edible oil imports, the government launched a programme, in 2001, envisaging increasing domestic production of sunflower, oil palm, canola and extra-virgin olive oil.

Adopting a two-pronged approach of grafting and new plantation, the government has converted most of the olive trees into oil-bearing species of the European type olive at a cost of about Rs.186.370 million.

Under new plantation, olive orchards have already been established over 955 acres of land in Khyber-Pakhtunkhwa (at Tarnab-Peshawar, Sangbhatti, Khawoo, Kandare and Toru Kas in Mardan district and Pirsabak in Nowshera district), Punjab (Potohar) and Balochistan launched in 2005, the project, which envisaged an expenditure of Rs.39.185 million, aimed at cultivating over 300,000 olive saplings in Khyber-Pakhtunkhwa, Punjab and Balochistan.

Now, the government is mulling a Rs.382 million project – "Commercialization and Promotion of olive and olive products for economic development and poverty alleviation" – with Italy's help and assistance, aimed at utilizing cultureable wastelands, forest lands and sub-mountainous areas for massive cultivation of olive. According to experts, one ton of oil can be extracted from olive trees spreading over one hectare of land.

The Italians have also provided training to 1,500 workers in olive cultivation/harvesting and provided an oil extraction plant, having a capacity of 400 kilogram per hour; under the earlier agreement. Meanwhile, the government has itself purchased four oil extraction units having a capacity of 50 kilogram per hour.

A time may not be far when the dream of using local olives as an edible oil becomes a reality

Lipid Profile in non-obese and non-diabetic Hypertensive Patients

1. Shariq Sohail 2. Waseem Shafqat 3. Mahmood Nasir Malik 4. Abdul Hameed

1. Asstt. Prof. of Cardiology 2 & 3. Assoc. Prof. of Medicine 4. PGR Medicine, Allama Iqbal Medical College, Lahore

ABSTRACT

Purpose of Study: To find out the frequency and pattern of lipid abnormalities in non-obese and non-patients suffering from essential hypertension.

Design of Study: This is the cross sectional descriptive study.

Place and Duration of Study: The study was conducted at the Department of Medicine and its OPD, Jinnah Hospital, Lahore from July 2009 to February 2010.

Materials and Methods: 100 patients were included in the study. Patients were taken randomly. Blood samples were checked in Pathology laboratory of the hospital.

Results: Increase in total serum cholesterol was seen in majority of patients. Increase in total cholesterol showed an increasing trend with the time duration of hypertension. Highly atherogenic LDL-cholesterol was increased in majority of patients. One patient of familial combined hyperlipidemia was also detected.

Conclusion: Physicians should be careful while treating hypertensive patients. Lipid profile should be advised not only in obese and diabetic but also in thin lean non-diabetic, hypertensive patients. If we treat dyslipidemia in hypertensive patients we can decrease the coronary artery disease risk to an appreciable level.

Key Words: Non-obese, Non-diabetic, hypertensive

INTRODUCTION

Hypertension is the leading cause of cardiovascular diseases worldwide ^[1]. In 2000 more than quarter population were hypertensive, a number totally one billion and suggests that by 2025 that number will climb up to 29% or i.56 billion people worldwide ^[2].

There is a myriad of factors playing their roles, directly or indirectly in the genesis of hypertension. Some of the worth mentioning include age, sex, occupation, amount of salt and alcohol intake, smoking, various hormone levels, amount of total cholesterol and pattern of lipid profile [3]. Obesity especially the central obesity and diabetes mellitus are among the key players and their role has been universally acknowledged [4].

Decreased HDL cholesterol is the most common variety of dyslipidemias in patient with essential hypertension and this frequently co-exist with essential hypertension^[5].

Hypercholesterolemia is associated with increased prevalence of cardiac events and is characterized by impaired coronary vascular function. This dysfunction is mediated partly through increased oxidative stress and partly though shift in oxidative stress ^[6].

It is the LDL-type of hypercholesterolemia which paves the way to hypertension. If LDL-particles are taken from patients with essential hypertension they exhibit enhanced susceptibility to oxidation in vitro. This is the abnormality which is thought to increase the cardiovascular risk. If Blood Pressure is controlled effectively in non-obese non-diabetic hypertensive patients this abnormality can be reversed, though not fully but part of it ^[7].

Evidence suggests that hypertension may share similar pathophysiology with cardiovascular disease. Thus dyslipidemia is strong predictor of cardiovascular disease, may also predict incident hypertension [8]

Endothelial cell is no more considered just an architectural unit of blood vessel lining it is a large organ which secrete several growth factors and include vasoactive substances prostaglandins, thromboxane, nitric oxide and endothelins^[9]. Endothelial dysfunction is an important contributing factor in hypertension and is subject of extensive research which has proved that hypercholesterolemia is one of the predisposing factors in dysfunction^[10].

The aim of my study was to see the lipid profile/lipid abnormality in selected hundred patients who are neither obese nor diabetic but are suffering from hypertension. Insulin resistance leading to dyslipidemia is also found in non-obese individuals. This insulin resistance dyslipidemia eventually leads to hypertension [11, 12]. Insulin resistance in non-obese individuals suffering from hypertension has been found in Africa [13]. It has also been mentioned in our part of world i.e. South East Asia [14]. The non-obese individuals can acquire this problem through inheritance [15].

At international level it was the Tromso study in which a cross-sectional relationship of total serum cholesterol, high density lipoprotein cholesterol, non HDL-cholesterol and triglyceride levels with blood pressure in a population of 8081 men, 20-50 years old, 7663 women of 20-49 years old were studied. In this study it was shown that total and non HDL cholesterol levels increased significantly with increasing systolic and diastolic blood pressure in both sexes [16].

At the national level a similar study was carried out in indigenous population of Multan in year 2003^[17]. As the indigenous population of Multan is different from the catchment population of Jinnah hospital Lahore it will be worthwhile and useful study to be carried out. It will help us in the understanding of abnormal lipid patterns, selection of drug for specific lipid abnormality and even in genetic counseling.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

This cross sectional descriptive study was carried out from July 2009 to February 2010 in Outpatient Department of Jinnah hospital Lahore. A total of 100 patients were included in the study. Patients were taken randomly. Blood samples were checked in Pathology laboratory.

RESULTS

Out of 100 patients, 51 (51%) were male and 49 (49%) were female (Table-1).

The maximum number of patients was in the age group 45-50 years and minimum number of patients was in the extreme range groups 35-40 years as shown in table-2.

Out of 100 patients, 18 (18%) were smokers and 82 (82%) were non-smoker (Table-3).

Majority of patients (55%) were having high blood pressure for more than 5 years duration (Table-4).

Forty six patients had cholesterol in the range of 151-200mg/100ml, 45 had cholesterol in range of 201-250mg/100ml. (Table-5).

Most of the patients with hypertension less than 5 years had mean TLC level 198.4 + 20.8 (Table-6)

Twenty one patients had LDL cholesterol in range of 150-159mg/100ml. seven patients had LDL cholesterol in range of >159 (table-7).

Table 1: Distribution of cases by sex

N = 100

Sex	Number	Percentage
Male	51	51.0
female	49	49.0
p-value	P>0.05	

Table 2: Distribution of cases by age N=100

Age (year)	Number	Percentage	
35-40	07	7.0	
41-45	25	25.0	
46-50	28	28.0	
51-55	18	18.0	
56-60	14	14.0	
>60	08	08.0	
Mean SD	40	46.4±13.3	

Table 3: Distribution of cases by smoking N=100

Smoking	Number	Percentage
Yes	18	62.0
No	82	38.0
P value	P<0.001	

Table 4:-Distribution of cases by duration of hypertension

N=100

Duration (year)	Number	Percentage
1-5	45	45.0
>5	55	55.0
Mean plus minus SD		6.2±4.2
p-value		p>0.05

Table 5: Duration of cases by total cholesterol N=100

Total cholesterol	Number	Percentage	
Mg/100ml			
<150	04	04.0	
151-200	46	46.0	
201-250	45	45.0	
>251	05	05.0	
Mean±SD	205.2±38.3		
>251		05.0	

Table 6: Effect of hypertension on TC, HDL, LDL

rable 6: Effect of hypertension on TC, HDL, LDL				
Duration (year)	No	T.C (mg/dl)	HDL (mg/dl)	LDL mg/dl
<5	55	198.4±	43.8±	141.5±
		20.8	6.8	9.5
6-10	27	204.9±	45.9±	142.0±
		20.9	7.2	13.2
>10	18	217.7±	48.0±	144.2±
		78.6	15.4	17.2

Table 7: Distribution of cases by total low density lipoprotein (LDL) Cholesterol

N=100

Low density lipoprotein	Number	Percentage
119-129	08	08.0
130-139	21	21.0
140-149	43	43.0
150-159	21	21.0
>159	07	07.0
Mean±SD	142.7±12.2	

DISCUSSION

The study in hand consisted of a limited population of men and women. Total number of patients included was one hundred. Out of these 51% were male and 49 % were female. Almost all groups were given representation. This study had allowed a detail analysis of the association between hypertension and lipid abnormalities which included three variables total cholesterol, low density cholesterol and high density cholesterol.

Majority of patients had mean total cholesterol 198.4 plus minus 20.8. Highest mean level of total cholesterol was found in the age group of 46-50 years with mean TC level 208.9 plus minus 30 and in the age group of 51-55 years with mean TC level 208.6 plus minus 12.6 Male and female had almost the same levels of total cholesterol. Smokers had relatively higher levels of total cholesterol. Patients with rural background had been found to have more total cholesterol than urban dwellers. LDL-cholesterol showed an increasing trend with increase in the duration of hypertension.

Highest level of LDL cholesterol was found in the age group of 41-45. Sex had no statistically significant effect on LDL cholesterol. Smokers had relatively high level of LDL cholesterol than non-smokers. Place to which patients belonged did not effect LDL cholesterol levels significantly. HDL increased with increase in duration of hypertension. Sex, smoking, place of living had no significant effect on HDL cholesterol.

Coronary artery disease has been emerged as one of the biggest concern of morbidity and mortality not only globally but also in our motherland. Diabetes mellitus, hypertension, smoking, gender, life style, dietary patterns, levels of certain hormones are the major contributors which have been universally acknowledged. Still some new ones are coming up like elevated levels of lipoprotein and cholesterol ester transfer protein.

This study had helped us to consider the timely evaluation of lipid profile in hypertensive patients so that we can counter the multiplicative effects of these risk factors as had been done in Australia where a decline of 83% from the 1968 peak by the year 2000 has been seen.

The study had allowed us a detailed analysis of the association between hypertension and total cholesterol. The consistent positive relation between blood pressure and cholesterol level within the population strata suggested that there is a biological interrelation between the two major coronary heart disease risk factors

It is not a simple way of explaining that all hypertensive patients had high levels of total cholesterol. It is a continuous and graded relationship throughout the usual course of hypertension. Longer is the duration of hypertension more is the level of total cholesterol. In this study the same had been observed. Total cholesterol has been shown to have increasing trend. The same has been proved in tromso study conducted by Bonna and Thelle¹⁶.

Age and total serum total cholesterol levels are interlinked in a different way as the clustering of cholesterol level with blood pressure is more pronounced in men 20-39 years age group than in women of similar age group and the clustering decreases with age in men increases with age in women. In our study a total cholesterol is seen to be 200.8 plus minus 17.8 in the age group of less than 35 years. This finding is consistent with Tromso study¹⁶ and also with Tassadaque et al¹⁷.

In our study the age adjusted levels of HDL cholesterol showed a slight increase with duration of hypertension. If BMI remain sonstant this relationship is more strengthened and is consistent with Bonaa and Thelle¹⁶. Sex had no significant effect on HDL cholesterol and the same has been observed by Tassaduque et al¹⁷.

CONCLUSION

In non-obese, non-diabetic hypertensive patients, treating hypertension alone is one side of the coin. The other side is dyslipidemia which should neither be ignored nor underestimated because it's a potentially reversible risk factor for coronary artery and cerebrovascular diseases.

REFERENCES

- 1. Hajjar I, kotchen J M, kotchen T A.Hypertension: Trends in prevalence, incidence and control. Annu reu Public Health.2006;27:465-90.
- 2. Kearney PM, Whelton M,Reynold K, et al.Global burden of hypertension analysis of world wide data. Lancel 2005;365:217-223
- 3. Franklin SS Pio JR, Wond ND, Larson MG, Leip EP, Vasan RS, et al. Predictors of new onset diastolic and systolic hypertension: The Framingham heart study. Circulation 2005; 111: 1121-7
- Rosenson RS. Assesing risk across the spectrum of patients with metabolic syndrome. Am J Cardiol 2005;96:8E-10E.
- Quinones-Galvan A, Pucciarelli A,Ciociaro D, Mansoni A, Franzoni F, Natali A, et al. Metabolic effects of combine antihypertensive treatment in with essential hyperstension. J cardiovasc Pharmacol 2002;40:916-21.
- Porcel MR. Hypercholesterolemia impairs myocardial function and permeability. Role of oxidative stress and endogenous scavenging activity. Am J Cardial 2001;37:608-15.

- 7. Quinones Galvan A, Puccuarelli A, Fratta Pasini A,Garbin U, Franzoni F. Galetta F, et al. Effective blood pressure treatment improves LDL cholesterol susceptibility to oxidation in patients with essential hypertension J intern Mes 2001;250:322-6.
- 8. Raben O, Halpein; Howard D. Sesso; Jing Ma; Julie E. Dyslipidemia and the risk of incident hypertension in men. Hypertension 2006;47;:45.1.2006 American heart association.
- Ganong WF, editor. In: Caloric inake and distribution. Medical physiology 21st edition. MCGraw Hill, Newyork: 2003:600-9.
- 10. Gokee N.Keaney JF Jr, Hunter CM. Risk stratification for operative cardiovascular events via non-invasive assessment of endothelial function.prosp study Circula 2002;105:1567-72.
- 11. Feldstein CA, Renauld A, Akopian M, Olivieri AO, Garrido D. Relationship between hyperinsulinemia and ambulatory blood pressure monitoring of lean and overweight male hypertensives. J Cardiovas Risk 1998;5:25-30.
- 12. Facchini F, Chen YD, Clinkingbeard C, Jeppesen J, Reaven GM. Insulin rsistance, hyperinsulinemia and dyslipidemia in non-obese individuals with family history of hypertension. Am J Hypertens 1992;10:697-9.
- 13. Mgonda YM, Ramaiya KL, Swai AB, McLarty DG, Alberti KG .Insulin resistance and hypertension in non-obese African in Tanzania. Hypertension 1998;31:114-8.
- 14. Misra A, Cherukupalli R, Reddy KS, Mohan A, Bajaj JS. Hyperinsulinemia and dyslipidemia in non-obese normotensive offspring of hypertensive parents in northeran India. Blood Press 1998;7:286-90.
- 15. Schneider JG, Tompkins C, Blumenthal RS, Mora S. The metabolic syndrome in women . Cardiol Rev 2006;14:286-91.
- 16. Bonna KH, Thella DS. Association between blood pressure and serum lipids in a population. The Tromso study. Circulation 1991;83:1305-14.
- 17. Tassaduque K, Aziz A, Ali M, Kouser S, Salam A, Umer S. Studies on the lipid profile in relation to sex, age in non-obese and non-diabetic patients with essential hypertention among human population of Multan, Pakistan. Pak J Biolo Sci 2003;6:1814-9.

Address for Corresponding Author:

Dr. Shariq Sohail,

Assistant Professor, Department of Cardiology, Jinnah Hospital, Lahore.

Role of Investigations and Alvarado Score in acute Appendicitis at Peoples Medical College Hospital Nawabshah

- 1. Ahsan Ali laghari 2. Qamber Ali Laghari 3. Abdul Razaque Qazi
- 4. Noor Muhammad Khaskheli 5. Akmal Jamal 6. Qarib Abass Shah
- 1. Asstt. Prof. of Surgery PMCH Nawabshah 2. Registrar of Surgery LUM&HS, Jamshoro
 - 3. Assoc. Prof. of Surgery PMCH Nawabshah 4. Prof. of Surgery PMCH Nawabshah
 - 5. Prof. of Surgery LUM&HS, Jamshoro 6. Prof. of Surgery GMMM Collage Sukhur

ABSTRACT

Aim of Study: Role of investigations and Alvarado score in acute appendicitis at Peoples Medical College Hospital Nawabshah.

Study Design: Prospective observational study:

Place and Duration: Two years study from October 2008 to November 2010.

Was conducted in Peoples Medical College Nawabshah.

Patients and methods: The study comprises 50 patients all were admitted from OPD (Out Patients Department) and COD (Casulty Department).

The patients were evaluated fully after history, clinical examination and specific investigation, blood CP, X-Ray abdomen, supin & erect posture, X-Ray KUB, ultra sound of abdomen and general assessment. All Patients of pain in right iliac fossa included all patients were manage on the basis of Alvarado score, Complete Blood Picture and Ultra Sound report.

Result: In this study 50 patients of acute appendicitis in which 25 were female and 25 were male. The maximum of patients were in age group 15 to 40 years. Peak age group 25 years. Out of 50 patients 42 patients were present leucocytosis. On the behalf of Ultra sound report 38 patients were diagnose acute appendicitis.10 patients were diagnose perforated appendix, 2 patients were diagnose appendicular abscess. 8 patients were present Alvarado score 3 to 4, 30 patients were present Alvarado score 6-7, 12 patients were present Alvarado score 8-9. Patients were operated through procedure of appendectomy then tissue sent for histopathology.

Conclusion: Acute appendicitis is a common cause of acute abdomen. Anorexia, migrating pain, tenderness and rebound tenderness are evidence of acute appendicitis.

Key words: Acute appendicitis, Complete Blood Picture, Ultra sound of abdomen Alvarado score.

INTRODUCTION

Acute appendicitis is the most, common surgical condition of the acute abdomen. It occurs at all age groups but most commonly seen in the second and third decades of life. Pain and vomiting is the most frequent feature of acute abdomen but migrating pain, rebound tenderness is helpful for diagnosis of appendicitis. Anorexia, nausea, rebound tenderness, and migrating pain are features of acute appendicitis. But some clinical tests are helpful for diagnosis of acute appendicitis. Such as psoas tests, obturator tests, rovsing sign, pointing sign. Some factors are responsible for inflammation of appendix such as fecolith, worm infestation and diabetes.

After history, clinical examination and some investigations are necessary for diagnosis of acute appendicitis .Such as Alvarado score, ultra sound of abdomen and Complete Blood Picture. Alvarado score

include anorexia, nausea, vomiting, temperature, migrating pain in right iliac fossa, tenderness, rebound tenderness, leucocytosis and shift to left. If Alvarado score 5 to 6 means possible diagnosis of acute appendicitis. If score 7 to 9 patients need surgical intervention. Ultra sound are helpful for diagnosis of appendicitis. As well as other pathologies like ectopic pregnancy overion cyst, iliocecal tuber culosis, appendicular lump and appendicular abscess. If ultra sound give a picture of appendicular lump so patients need conservative therapy, is called as oshenar shareen regime. If ultra sound give a picture of perforated appendicitis urgently patients need intervention, (standard appendectomy) then tissue sent for histopathology. Complete Blood Picture have a role for management of acute inflammation as well as chronic inflammation.

MATERIALS AND & METHODS

It was a prospective study carried out at surgical wards of People's Medical College Hospital, Nawabshah from October 2008 to November 2010.

Detailed history, clinical examination Investigations were taken and recorded on a preformed designed for the study. Study variable used were age and sex on the basis of blood CP report, ultra sound findings and clinical correlate. 50 Patient were included in the study with pain in right iliac fossa on the behalf of clinical examination. Diagnose pathology of appendicitis included. Were pathology of ilem, cecaum, ascending colon were excluded. All the patients were investigated for, Blood sugar, blood Urea, Serum Electrolyte/ creatinine, Blood Complete Picture, X-ray chest, ultra sound of abdomen ,X Ray abdomen supine and erect posture, pregnancy test, urine DR and General assessment. All patients were under went surgery.

Statistical package for social sciences SPSS version 10 was used for statistical analysis of the data.

RESULTS

This was a hospital based series study of 50 patients. Out of which 25 were female, 25 were male. The maximum numbers of patients were in age group of 15 to 40 years. Mean age 25 years. The peak incidence in second and third decades of life.

On the Ultra sound report 38 patients were diagnose acute appendicitis.10 patients were diagnose perforated appendix, 2 patients were diagnose appendicular abscess. (Table 1)

- 42 patients were present with leucocytosis 8 patients were present with normal blood count (Table 2)
- 8 patients were present Alvarado score 3 to 4, 30 patients were present Alvarado score 6-7, 12 patients were present Alvarado score 8-9.(Table 3)
- 15 Patients were operated through lower midline incision, 30 patients were operated through gird iron incision, 5 patients were operated through lanz incision.(Table 4)

Table 1: Ultra Sound evidence

Ultra Sound	No of Pts	Percentage
Acute appendicitis	38	76%
Perforated Appendix	10	20%
Appendicular abscess	2	4%
Total	50	100%

48 patients were operated by appendectomy procedure, 2 patients were treated by drain. After surgery 46 patients were free from complication, 3 patients were

present post operative fever 1 patients were present with fecal fistula . (Table 5)

Table 2: Blood CP Report

Blood CP Report	No of Patients	Percentage
Leucocytosis	42	84%
Normal WBC	8	16%
Total	50	100%

Table 3: Alvarado Score

Alvarado Score	No of Patients	Percentage
Alvarado Score 3-4	8	16%
Alvarado Score 6-7	30	60%
Alvarado Score 8-9	12	24%
Total	50	100%

Table 4: Abdominal incision

Site of incision	No of Patients	Percentage
Lower midline	15	30%
incision		
Gird Iron incision	30	60%
Lanz incision	5	10%
Total	50	100%

Table 5: Post operative Complication

Complications	No of Patients	Percentage
Post operative	3	6%
fever		
Fecal fistula	1	2%
Free from	46	92%
Complication		
Total	50	100%

DISCUSSION

Appendicitis is regarded as the most common and frequent abnormality of mid gut seen all over the world. The over all incidence was reported to be increasing world wide with changing character stick. Mostly seen second to third decade of life. The diagnosis of acute appendicitis is easily made by Alvarado score, complete blood picture and ultra sound report. Those patients come with pain in abdomen mainly in right iliac fossa, initially pain arises around the umbilicus then pain shift in right iliac fossa with rebound tenderness positive, surgeon suspected pathology related to appendix. Surgeon wants to diagnose and manage the patient with help of Alvarado scoring system, complete blood picture and ultra sonography. Alvarado scoring system are helpful for conservative management as well as surgical intervention. Complete blood picture are helpful for treatment of acute and chronic infection.

Ultrasonography are helpful for diagnose of inflamed appendix, perforated appendix, appendicular lump, appendicular abscess and other pathology.

In this study On the bases of Ultra sound report 38 patients were diagnose acute appendicitis.10 patients were diagnose perforated appendix, 2 patients were diagnose appendicular abscess.

In this study 42 patients were present with leucocytosis 8 patients were present with normal blood count.

In this study 8 patients were present Alvarado score 3 to 4, 30 patients were present Alvarado score 6-7, 12 patients were present Alvarado score 8-9.

In this study 15 Patients were operated through lower midline incision, 30 patients were operated through gird iron incision, 5 patients were operated through lanz incision.

In this study 48 patients were operated by appendectomy procedure, 2 patients were treated by drain. Post operatively 3 patients developed fever, 1 patients developed fecal fistula.

CONCLUSION

Appendicitis are most common condition of acute abdomen, commonly seen in second to third decade of life. Alvarado scoring system, complete blood picture and ultra sonography are helpful to keep patient either conservative treatment or patients need urgently surgical intervention.

REFERENCE

- Bhattacharjee PK. Chowdhury T, Roy D. Prospective evaluation of modified Alvarado score for diagnosis of acute appendicitis. J Med Assoc. 2002 Dec; 100 (12):718.
- 2. Sooriakumaran P, Lovell D, Brown R. A comparison of clinical judgment vs the modified Alvarado score in acute appendicitis. Int: J Surg: 2005 3(1): 49-52.
- 3. Jang SO, Kim BS, Moon DJ. Application of Alvarado score in patients with suspected appendicitis. Korean J Gastroenterol. 2008 Jul; 52(1):27-31.
- 4. Al-Hashemy AM, Seleem MI. Appraisal of the modified Alvarado score for acute appendicitis. Saudi Med J. 2004 Sep;25(9):1229-31.
- 5. AL-Muhim AR, Al-Sultan AL. modified Alvarado score for acute appendicitis in overweight patients. Saudi Med J. 2008 Aug; 29(8): 1184-7.
- 6. Subotic AM, Sijacki AD, Dugalic VD, eat all. Evaluation of the Alvarado score in the diagnosis of acute appendicitis. Acta Chir Lugosl. 2008;55(1):55-61.
- Edriksson S, Grantron L. Randomized Control trail of appendicectomy versus antidibiotic therapy for acute appendicitis. Br J. Surg 2003; 82: 166-169.
- 8. Jordan JS, Kovalcik PJ. Appendicitis with a palpable mass. Ann Surg 2004; 193: 227-229.

- Fitz RH. Perforating inflammation of the vermiform appendix with special reference to its early diagnosis and treatment. Trans assoc Am Phys 2003: 107-143.
- Murphy JB. Appendicitis with original reports and histories. An analysis of one hundered and forty laparotomies for that disease under personal observation. JAMA 2004: 302-304.
- 11. Bennion RS, Baron EJ, Thompson JE. The bacteriology of gangrenous and perforated appendicitis-revvisited. Ann Surg 2001; 211:165-171
- Albu E, Miller BM. Choi Y. Diagnostic value of Creactive protein in acute appendicitis. Dis Colon Rectum 2004; 37:49-51.
- 13. Ting HW, Wu JT, Chan CL, eat all. Decision model for acute appendicitis treatment with decision tree technology a modification of the Alvarado scoring system. J Chin Med Assoc. 2010 Aug; 73(8):401-6.
- 14. Anderson M, Anderson RE. The appendicitis inflammatory response score: a tool for the diagnosis of acute appendicitis that outperforms the Alvarado score. World J Surg. 2008 Aug; 32(8):1843-9.
- 15. Chen SC, Chen KM, Wong SM, Chang KJ. Abdominal Sonography screening of clinically diagnosed suspected appendicitis before surgery. World J Surg 2003; 22:449-452.
- 16. Canavosso L, Careena P, Carbonell JM, eat all. Right iliac fossa pain and Alvarado score. Cir Esp. 2008 May; 83(5):247-51.
- 17. Halvorsen AC, Brandt B, Andreasen J. Acute appendicitis in Pregnancy: complications and subsequent management. Eur J Surg 2002; 158: 603-606.
- 18. Al-Mulhim AA. Acute appendicitis in pregnancy: A review of 52 cases. Int Surg 2004; 81:295-297.
- Rosemary A, kozar J, Roslyn A. Appendix. In: Schwartz, Shires, and Galloway. Principles of Surgery. New York, Mc Graw Hill Companies: 2004: 1383-1394.
- 20. Moldovanu R, Vlad N, Tarcoveanu E, eat all. Acute appendicitis open or minimally invasive approach. Chirurgla (Bucur). 2010 Jan Feb;105(1):45-51.
- 21. Oarns HW, Koumans RJ, Kang Y. Ultrasonography in the diagnosis of acute appendicitis. Br J Surg 2001; 78: 3 15-1 8.
- Nordback TO, Flarjo EE. Inflammation parameters in the diagnosis of acute appendicitis. Acta Chir Scan 2004; 154: 43-48.
- Kniskern JI, Eiskin EM, Flotchet HS. Increasing accuracy in the diagnosis af acute appendicitis with modern diagnostic techniques. Am Surg 2002; 52:222-25.
- 24. Robert T, Wilcox M, William T. Has the evaluation and treatment of acute appendicitis changed with new technology? Surg North Am 2001; 77: 1355-70.

Penetrating Colonic Injuries: Primary Repair Versus Colostomy

1. Sher-uz-Zaman Bhatti 2. Muhammad Saif ul Malook 3. Muhammad Ali Zulqarnain 4. M. Saleem Shaeikh

1. Asst. Prof. of Surgery 2 & 3 PG Residents of Surgery 4. Assoc. Prof. of ENT, QAMC/BVH. Bahawalpur

ABSTRACT

Objectives: To compare the primary repair with colostomy in colonic injuries at tertiary care hospital in terms of morbidity and hospital stay.

Study Design: Quasi experimental study

Place and Duration of Study: This study was conducted in the Department of Surgery, Unit II BVH Bahawalpur from 27-01-2010 to 31-8-2010.

Patients and Methods: A total of sixty patients fulfilling the inclusion criteria were selected for this study. Patients were randomly allocated in two groups. Group A (Primary Repair) and Group B (Colostomy), 30 patients in each group. Follow up in group A patients was done twice after 2 weeks and after one month. The follow up in group B was done for multiple times. Initially the visit was advised after every two weeks until the patient was called back for colostomy closure.

Results: The mean age in group A was 28.9 ± 8.1 years and in group B was 30.1 ± 14.0 years. The mean hospital stay in group A was 8.9 ± 3.65 days and in group B was 11.0 ± 4.7 days. At two weeks follow up, in group A, there was one (3.3%) patient of abscess, one(3.3%) of suture repair leak, one (3.3%) patient of sepsis and 2 (6.7%) patients of wound infection. In group B, there were 2(6.7%) patients of abscess, one (3.3%) patient of suture repair leak, 3(10%) patients of sepsis and 4(13.3%) patients of wound infection.

Conclusion: This is concluded from our study that primary repair was safe and effective treatment modality in the management of colonic injuries as compared to colostomy.

Key Words: Colonic injuries, primary repair, colostomy.

INTRODUCTION

The management of colon injuries has been one of the most controversial issues in trauma and has undergone many radical changes in the last few decades. The traditional management of penetrating colonic injuries is by exteriorization or proximal colostomy¹, however, in recent times, the idea of primary repair of colonic injury is gaining more acceptance. It was influenced by the experience that the primary repair has been a safe and effective treatment for colonic injuries during war times². The primary repair or resection and anastomosis can be performed with acceptable morbidity for the perforations of the colon and rectum³. Repair is with a single-layer, continuous, extra-mucosal, monofilament suture.

Primary repair of colonic injuries has less morbidity and is less expensive as compared to colostomy and is ideal method of management for colonic injuries.⁴ Primary repair is debatable, however, in the present antibiotic era, it is safe and less costly than the two-stage procedure of proximal colostomy followed by repair.⁵

The management of colonic injury has changed in recent years. The study by Bowley et al strengthens the validity of direct repair or resection and primary anastomosis for colonic injury.⁶ Surgical care in the case of traumatic injury to the colon has changed significantly. Current trends favor primary repair. Questions remain as to whether primary repair is the safest option for all colon injuries.⁷

Primary repair is a safe method of managing penetrating colon injuries in carefully selected patients.

8 Penetrating colon injury carries a high rate of infectious morbidity. The developments of infectious complications is related to the injury severity and haemodynamic status of the patient, not the type of operation performed.

9

Colon injury is still widely recognized as one of the most serious intra-abdominal injuries in civilian practice because of lethal consequences of peritoneal contamination.¹⁰ Colon is one of the most commonly injured viscera in the abdominal trauma.¹¹ Colonic injuries may occur in several ways:

- 1. Open injuries from penetrating wounds as in shotgun or stab injuries.
- Closed lesions resulting from external violence as in crushing injuries or injuries due to blast in air or water without external wound.
- Due to trauma applied from within the lumen of the bowel as in sigmoidoscopic, colonoscopic or pneumatic injuries to the upper rectum or lower

sigmoid. 5% colonic injuries are caused by blunt abdominal trauma and 95% colonic injuries are caused by gunshot and stab abdomen injuries.¹²

In order of frequency, colon comes to number four next to liver, small intestine and stomach. 13 Colon is second to small bowel to get injured in gunshot abdominal wounds and third most common organ involved in stab injuries of abdomen. 14

The incidence of trauma or injuries is on the increase and is a clinical problem of paramount importance. The geopolitical situations resulting in military conflicts continue to contribute to a wide variety of trauma even today. Since 1947, citizens of Pakistan traditionally have a large number of victims of firearms due to its specific cultural heritage.

Before the time of First World War, the colonic injuries were treated by non-operative methods, for example, management like that of fecal fistula.¹⁷ In the World War 1, this method of treatment of colonic injuries was replaced by operative method of treatment. The operative method consisted of primary repair of colonic injury. The primary repair of colonic injury led mortality up to 60%.¹⁸

The survival rate in colonic injuries dramatically increased by exteriorization of injury as a colostomy during the Second World War. This led to strong support for its extensive use in civilian practice. ¹⁹ With the passage of time, colostomy was accepted as a standard method of management for colonic injuries and in selected cases, primary repair with proximal colostomy was adopted as the chosen treatment. ²⁰ The colostomy method of treatment has dual purpose. In exteriorization of the colonic injury, possible intraabdominal sepsis is avoided followed by safe closure later on. In case of primary repair with colostomy, proximal decompression is achieved and chances of failure of anastomosis are eliminated.

In this study, the comparison of the primary repair versus colostomy in the colonic injury was evaluated to provide a better method of management of the patients with colonic injury.

PATIENTS AND METHODS

The objective of this study was to compare the primary repair with colostomy in colonic injuries at tertiary care hospital in terms of morbidity and hospital stay. This study was conducted at Department of surgery unit II, Bahawal Victoria Hospital, Bahawalpur. The study lasted from 27th Janurary 2010 to 31st August 2010. A total of sixty patients were included in the study which were divided into two groups of 30 patients. They were randomly allocated in the two groups. Group A (primary repair), Group B (colostomy). Patients who presented within 10 hours after history of penetrating injury (i.e stab wound or fire arm injury) were included

in the study. Patients were fully resuscitated and stable at the time of operation. Those patients who sustained injury of more than two abdominal viscera were excluded from the study. Patients were asked to sign the informed consent. Detail history of presenting complaints if any were asked and physical examination were recorded. At the end of operation, operative variables were noted on a predesigned proforma. Follow up in group A was done twice after discharge. The first visit was after two weeks and the second visit was after one month. The follow up in group B was done for multiple times. Initially the visit was advised after every two weeks until the patient was called back for colostomy closure. After colostomy closure, the patient was advised follow up twice a month for one month. Confounding variables were controlled through matching. The study data was analysed with the help of SPSS ver 12. The variables included age, sex, hospital stay, type of injury, time interval between injury and operation, site of injury, anemia, jaundice, morbidities (abscess, suture repair leak, sepsis and wound infection). Student T test test was applied for hospital stay and time interval between injury and operation to find out the significance between the two groups. Chi square test was applied for the morbidities. P value less than 0.05 was considered as significant.

RESULTS

A total of 60 patients fulfilling the inclusion criteria were included in the study. Patients were randomly allocated two groups. Group A(primary repair), Group B (colostomy), with 30 patients in each group. The mean age in group A was 28.9 ± 8.1 years while in group B, it was 30.1 ± 14.0 . There were 27(90%) male patients and 3 (10%) females in Group A, while Group B consisted of 28 (93.3%) male and 2 (6.7%) female patients.

The mean hospital stay in Group A was 8.9 ± 3.65 days and in Group B, it was 11.0 ± 4.7 days. P value for the mean hospital stay was 0.04. In the distribution of type of injury, in group A, there were 25 (83.3%) patients of firearm injury and 5 (16.7%) patients of stab wound injury. In group B, there were 22 (73.3%) patients of firearm injury and 8 (26.7%) patients of stab wound injury.

The mean time interval between injury and operation in group A was 3.4 ± 2.7 hours while in group B, it was 4.5 ± 5.1 hours. P value was non significant, being 0.26. In the distribution of site of injury, in group A, there were 24 (80 %) patients of abdomen injury and six patients (20%) of buttock injury. In group B, there were 23 (76.7%) patients of abdomen injury, 5 (16.7%) patients of buttock injury and 2 (6.7%) patients of lower chest injury.

In the distribution of anemia, in group A, there were 18 (60%) patients who had anemia and in group B, there were 20 (66.7%) patients of anemia. In group A, there were 5 (16.7%) patients having jaundice while in group B, there were 3 patients (10%) having jaundice.

At two weeks follow up, in group A, there was one (3.3%) patient of abscess, one (3.3%) patient of suture repair leak, one (3.3%) patient of sepsis and 2 (6.7%) patients of wound infection. In group B, there were 2 (6.7%) patients of abscess, 1(3.3%) patient of suture repair leak, 3 (10%) patients of sepsis and 4 (13.3%) patients of wound infection.

At four weeks follow up, in group A, there was one (3.3%) patient of abscess and one (3.3%) patient of wound infection. In group B, there were 2 (6.7%) patients of abscess, 1(3.3%) patient of suture repair leak, 1 (3.3%) patients of sepsis and 2 (6.7%) patients of wound infection.

At six weeks follow up, in group B, there was one (3.3%) patient of abscess, one (3.3%) patient of sepsis and one patient (3.3%) of wound infection. At follow up of eight weeks, there was one (3.3%) patient of abscess and one (3.3%) patient of wound infection.

DISCUSSION

Colon injury has been associated with a high risk of septic complications and mortality. This study assessed the pattern, management, outcome and prognostic factors in patients. There is strong evidence that the vast majority of colonic injuries can be safely managed by primary repair. It seems, however, that there is a limited role for colostomy, particularly in high risk patients with destructive injuries of the left colon. Primary repair of colonic injuries has less morbidity and is less expensive as compared to colostomy and is ideal method of management for the colonic injury. 4 Primary repair is debatable, however, in the present antibiotic era, it is safe and less costly than the two stage procedure of proximal colostomy with repair.5 Questions remain as to whether primary repair is the safest option for all colon injuries.

In our study, the mean age in group A patients was 28.9 ± 8.1 years and mean age in group B was 30.1 ± 14.0 years. As compared with the study of Kahya *et al* ²¹, the mean age of patients of 30.1 years, which is same and comparable with our study.

In our study, in group a, there 90% male and 10% female patients. While in group B, there 93.3% male and 6.7% female patients. As compared eith the study of Kahya $et\ al\ ^{21}$ which included 88% male and 12% female patients.

In our study, in group A, there were 83.3% patients of firearm injury and 16.7% patients of stab wound injury. In group B, there were 73.3% patients of firearm injury and 26.7% of stab wound injury. As compared with the

study of Adesanya and Ekanem²², the firearm injury were caused in 91.7% patients and stab wound injury were caused in 8.3% patients, which is comparable with our study. In another local study conducted at Lahore General Hospital, Lahore by Hussain *et al* ⁸, there were 72% patients caused by firearm injury.

In our study, the mean time interval between injury and operation in group A was 3.4±2.7 hours and in group B was 4.5±5.1 hours. As compared with the local study conducted at Lahore General Hospital, Lahore by Hussain *et al* ⁸, the mean time interval between injury and operation was seven hours, which is comparable with our study. Likewise, the mean hospital stay is also similar in both of above studies.

In group A of our study patients, there was 3.3% patient of intra abdominal abscess and in group B, there were 6.7% patients of intra abdominal abscess. As compared with the study of Bedirli *et al* 23 , there were 6% patients of intra abdominal abscess complication, which is comparable with our study. In our study group A, there were 6.7% patients of wound infection and in group B, there 13.3% patients of wound infection. As compared with the study of Bedirli *et al* 23 , there were 14% patients of wound infection, which is same and comparable with our study. In another study conducted by Busic *et al* 24 , there were 14.3% patients of wound infection, which is also comparable with our study.

In this study, in group A, the complication of sepsis was found to be 3.3% in group B, 13.3% of patients. As compared with the study of Stagnitti *et al* ²⁵, the complication of sepsis was found to be 14%, which is similar to our results. In our study, the complication of suture repair leak in group A was found in 3.3% patients and in group B, there also similar percentage of patients. As compared with the study of Miller *et al* ²⁶, the complication of suture repair leak was found to be 7%, which is comparable with our study.

CONCLUSION

Primary repair group had significantly shorter hospital stay as compared to colostomy (p=0.04). Primary repair group had significantly lesser morbidities (abscess, suture repair leak, sepsis and wound infection) as compared to colostomy. Therefore, it is concluded from our study that primary repair was safe and effective treatment modality in the management of colonic injuries as compared to colostomy.

REFERRENCES

- 1. Tzovaras G, Hatzitheofilou C. New trends in the management of colonic trauma. Injury 2005;36:1011-5.
- 2. Hudolin T, Hudolin I. The role of primary repair for colonic injuries in wartime. Br J Surg 2005;92:643-7.

- 3. Koksal H, Yildirim S, Celayir F, Cipe G, Baykan A, Mihmanli M, et al. A critical overview of surgical treatment methods of colorectal injuries. Ulus Travma Derg 2005;11:121-7.
- 4. Nadeem M, Bashir MM, Iqbal J, Rasheed A. Primary repair versus colostomy for colonic injuries. Ann KE Med Coll 2004;10:462-5.
- 5. Tripathi MD, Mishra B. Colonic injuries (primary repair and proximal colostomy). Int Surg 2005;90:297-304.
- 6. Bowley DM, Boffard KD, Goosen J, Bebington BD, Plani F. Evolving concepts in the management of colonic injuries. Injury 2001;32:435-9.
- 7. Fealk M, Osipov R, Foster K, Caruso D, Kassir A. The conundrum of traumatic colon injury. Am j Surg 2004;188:663-70.
- 8. Hussain MI, Zahid M, Askri H, Hussain T, Khan AF. Outcome of primary repair in penetrating colonic injures. J Coll Phys Surg Pak 2003;13: 412-5.
- 9. Bulger EM, McMahon K, Jurkovich GJ. The morbidity of penetrating colon injury. Injury 2003;34:41-6.
- Lou SM, Jhonson AP, Atik M, MNadal AK, Alexander TL, Schlater TL. Exteriorized repair in the management of colon injuries. Arch Surg 1981:116:926-9.
- 11. Dawes LG, Aprahamian C, Codon RE, Malangoni MA. The risk of infection after colon injury. Surgery 1986;100:796-803.
- 12. Hoty DB, Mossa AR. Essential surgical practice. 3rd ed. London: Butterwoth; 1995:540.
- 13. Hoyut DB, Mackersie RC. Abdominal injuries In: Cusheiri A, Gile GR, Moosa A (editors). Essential surgical practice. London: Butterworth; 1988. p.291-304.
- Jurkovich GJ. Trauma: Management of acute injuries. In: David C, Sabiston Jr, Duke JB (editors). The textbook of surgery: The biological basis of modern surgical practice. Philadelphia: WB Saunders; 1991. P-258-98.
- 15. Nance FC, Wenner MH, Hjonson LW, Ingram JC, Cohn I Jr. Surgical judgement in the management of abdomen: Experience with 2212 patients. Ann Surg 1974;179:639-46.
- 16. Ahmed I. Abdominal trauma: A prospective study. Pak J Surg 1992;8:37-42.
- 17. Nichols RL. Surgical infections: Prevention and treatment. Am J Surgery 1996;172:68-72.
- 18. Nance FC. Abdominal trauma at the Soughern Surgical Association 1888-1987. Ann Surg 1993;207:742-53.
- 19. Moore DD, Moore JB, Van Duzer, Moore S, Thompson JS. Mandatory laparotomy for gunshot wounds penetrating the abdomen. Am J Surg 1980;140:847-51.

- 20. Dunphy JE. The cut gut (presidential address). Am J Surg 1970;119:1-8.
- 21. Kahya MC, Derici H, Cin N, Tatar F, Peker Y, Genc H, et al. Our experience in the cases with penetrating colonic injuries. Ulus Travma Acil Cerrahi Derg 2006;12:223-9.
- 22. Adesanya AA, Ekanem EE. A ten year study of penetrating injuries of the colon. Dis Colon Rectum 2004;47:2169-77.
- 23. Bedirli A, Mentes BB, Onan A, Kerem M, Pala MI, Sakrak O, et al. Colorectal intervention as part of surgery for patients with gynaecological malignancy. Colorectal Dis 2005;7:228-31.
- 24. Busic Z, Rudman F, Stipancic I, Amic E, Busic D. War injuries of colon and rectum—results after 10 years. Coll Antropol 2002;26:441-6.
- 25. Stagnitti F, Salvi P, Corelli S, Gammardella P, Priore F, Stagnitti A, et al. Colon lesion for blunt trauma in the abdomen. Ann Ital Chir 2005;76: 543-8.
- 26. Miller PR, Fabian TC, Croce MA, Magnotti LJ, Elizabeth-Pritchard F, Minard G, et al. Improving outcomes following penetrating colon wounds: application of a clinical pathway. Ann Surg 2002;235:775-81.

Address for Corresponding Author:

Dr. Muhammad Saleem Sheikh

Associate Prof. of ENT, Residence: 19-C Medical Colony BVH, QAMC/BVH, Bahawalpur Cell No.0333-6109010

High Incidence of Dyslipidemia In Obese Type 2 Diabetics

1. Maryam Wahid 2. Abdul Khaliq Naveed

1. Assoc. Prof. of Biochemistry, FUMC, Rawalpindi 2. Maj. Gen. & Prof. of Biochemistry, AMC, Rawalpindi

ABSTRACT

Objective: To ascertain the effect of Body Mass Index (BMI) on plasma lipid profile in type 2 diabetes

mellitus (T2DM).

Study design: Comparative, observational study

Place and duration of study: Army Medical College, Rawalpindi from Jan 2007- June 2010.

Patients and Methods: Sample size was 60, subdivided in to two groups. Group 1 comprising on 30 type 2 diabetics with BMI \leq 25, whereas Group 2 consisted of 30 type 2 diabetics with BMI \geq 28. Blood glucose, HbA_{1c}, plasma cholesterol and triglyceride levels were determined.

Results: Group 1 consisted of 56% males and 44 % females, whereas Group 2 had 54 % males and 46 % females. Mean age to develop T2DM for group 1 was 44.60 ± 1.22 years and for group 2 was 42.13 ± 0.86 years. BMI of group 1 was 20.29 ± 0.56 and Group 2 was 28.95 ± 0.26 . Mean plasma cholesterol and plasma triglyceride levels of group 2 diabetics were significantly higher (p< 0.001) as compared with group 1 non obese diabetics. Whereas, mean plasma glucose (p< 0.01) and Glycosylated hemoglobin (p< 0.05) of group 2 diabetics were significantly higher as compared with group 1 non obese diabetics

Conclusion: Dyslipidemia was more marked in obese type 2 diabetics. Whereas diabetics with low BMI had plasma lipid profile within normal range.

Key Words: Body Mass Index (BMI), Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM), Dyslipidemia, Coronary Artery Disease (CAD), Atherosclerosis

INTRODUCTION

Diabetes is emerging as a serious challenge for physicians everywhere in the world, particularly in developing countries. According several epidemiological studies, T2DM is an independent risk factor for cardiovascular disease due to accompanying dyslipidemia (1). Framingham (2) recognized and several subsequent studies confirmed that T2DM is responsible for 50 – 200% increase in the mortality rate due to ischemic heart diseases associated with disturbed lipid profile. Dyslipidemia is mainly defined as the raised plasma levels of total cholesterol, triglycerides, or both (3). It is a characteristic feature of T2DM and an electrifying rise in the incidence of T2DM accompanied with dyslipidaemia is expected to occur in the near future (4). Dyslipidemia is readily associated with insulin resistance - another hallmark of T2DM, which leads to hyperinsulinemia, as a compensatory mechanism. It also leads to hepatic overproduction of VLDL, decrease clearance of triglycerides from lipoproteins and suppressed activity of lipoprotein lipase. Other factors contributing in disturbed lipid profile include increase availability of glucose and free fatty acids substrates in the blood, obesity, sedentary life styles, fatty food consumption, Hypothyroidism, tobacco smoking and alcohol consumption, thus

enhancing the risk to develop ischemic heart disease in the diabetics than non-diabetics (5). Therefore, the effective management of dyslipidemia is essential to reduce the risk of cardiovascular diseases in diabetic population. Several studies have revealed that obesity is strongly linked with dyslipidemia in diabetics (6). Recently, in 2009, a study in Pakistan revealed high incidence of dyslipidemia in obese diabetics (7). Moreover, other two Pakistani studies found dyslipidemia as the only significant feature in obese diabetics (8, 9). Abbasi MA et al (2007) reported raised levels of total cholesterol as the only main finding in type 2 diabetics (10). Few Canadian reports also confirmed these findings (11).

Hence, it can be concluded safely that obesity, T2DM and dyslipidemia form an established triad characterized by insulin resistance and atherosclerotic disorders increasing the morbidity and mortality in diabetics (12).

Obesity is usually labeled with reference to body weight (Kg) and height (m) i.e. BMI. In T2DM, the association between dyslipidemia and BMI has been extensively discussed during the past few decades (13). Undoubtedly, thorough assessment of all risk factors in the diabetics is essential to implement specific preventive measures to modify these factors and enabling the diabetics to live a life with minimum

complications. Fortunately, some of these risk factors are modifiable if given proper attention before the complications start to develop. One of these modifiable risk factors is obesity – a big problem which can trigger dyslipidemia, CAD, hypertension and many others disasters. Ghoddusi et al, 2008 (14) described BMI as a noteworthy predictor of CAD and T2DM. As raised BMI is related with dyslipidemia in T2DM, an important fact gets attention that if diabetics manage to reduce BMI, the lipid profile can be changed in to more favorable pattern. Thus, low BMI should reduce the chance to develop atherosclerotic disorders. The best way to achieve this target is by educating the diabetics about diabetes, its complications and the significance of preventive measures.

Aims & Objectives

This study was planned to evaluate the association of low and high BMI with lipid profiles in patients with T2DM in perspective of Rawalpindi and Multan Districts.

Statistical Analysis

All statistical calculations were done with computer software programme "Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS)" for windows, version 15.00. Data was subsequently examined by Independent – Sample Ttest. The results are phrased as mean \pm s.e.m.

PATIENTS AND METHODS

This study was carried out in the Armed Forces Institute of Cardiology (AFIC) and Army Medical College, Rawalpindi. The study period was Jan 2008 to Jan 2010. Patients were randomly selected from government hospitals of Rawalpindi and Multan district. The study was conducted according to the declaration of Helsinki and approved by the Ethics committee of National University of Sciences and Technology (NUST).

Total sample size was 60. It was subdivided into two groups. Group 1, comprised of 30 confirmed cases of T2DM with BMI < 25. Diabetics with other metabolic disorders were excluded. Group 2 comprised of 30 confirmed cases of T2DM with BMI > 28. Every possible effort was made to exclude the probability of using lipid lowering drugs. Peripheral venous blood samples were analyzed for estimation of plasma glucose, plasma cholesterol and triglyceride levels by enzymatic colorimetric method and Glycosylated hemoglobin by ion exchange chromatograph (15). Plasma cholesterol level was interpreted according to the criterion established by National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) i.e. plasma cholesterol level < 5.17 mmol/L (normal), 5.17 - 6.20 mmol/L (borderline) 6.20 and > mmol/L hypercholesterolemia. Plasma triglyceride level > 1.82

mmol/L was taken as hypertriglyceridemia (16). BMI was calculated by measuring the weight (Kg) and height (m²).

Weight of all the subjects was recorded by the same weighing machine, without shoes and minimum clothing. Height was measured by a vertical bar with a steel tape attached. BMI of $19-25~{\rm kg/m^2}$ was considered as normal, 25-28 acceptable but not desirable, 28-30 as overweight and $\geq 30{\rm kg/m^2}$ as obese (17).

RESULTS

Group 1 comprised of 56% males and 44% females. Group 2 consisted of 46% females and 54% males (Table 1). Mean age at which Group 1 developed T2DM was found to be 44.60 ± 1.22 years and of group 2 was 42.13 ± 0.86 . BMI of group 1 was 20.29 ± 0.56 and found to be significantly lower as compared with Group 2 (28.95 \pm 0.26). Mean plasma cholesterol and plasma triglyceride levels of group 2 diabetics were very significantly higher (p< 0.001) as compared with group 1. There was no significant statistical difference between males and females with regard to the plasma lipid levels. Mean plasma glucose (p< 0.01) and Glycosylated hemoglobin (p< 0.05) of group 2 diabetics were significantly higher as compared with group 1. This comparison is shown in Table 2.

Table-1: Age and sex distribution of Type 2 diabetics with high and low BMI. The number of subjects is given in parenthesis.

	Group 1 (30)	Group 2 (30)		
Age in years (mean ± SD)	52.47 ± 1.77	54.20 ± 1.32		
Sex distribution	Sex distribution (%)			
Male	56 %	54 %		
Females	44 %	46 %		

DISCUSSION

In this study, comparison of two BMI groups (normal and overweight) with regard to serum total cholesterol and triglycerides in T2DM was evaluated. Study showed positive and remarkable association between BMI and serum lipid profiles in type 2 diabetics. Moreover, plasma triglyceride and total cholesterol levels were linearly associated with BMI both in males and females.

Table-2: Comparison of age of onset of diabetes, plasma glucose, HbA_{1c} , plasma cholesterol, plasma triglyceride and BMI of two groups of type 2 diabetics. The number of subjects is given in parenthesis. The values are mean \pm s.e.m.

	Group 1 (30)	Group 2 (30)
Age of onset of T2DM(years)	44.60 <u>+</u> 1.22	42.13 ± 0.86
Plasma glucose (mmol/L)	9.69 <u>+</u> 0.80	12.47 <u>+</u> 0.78**
Glycosylated hemoglobin (%)	7.49 <u>+</u> 0.50	8.91 <u>+</u> 0.34*
Plasma Cholesterol (mmol/L)	3.91± 0.23	6.19 ± 0.30***
Plasma Triglyceride (mmol/L)	1.36 ± 0.77	2.07 ± 0.23***
BMI (Kg/m²)	20.00 ± 0.44	28.95 <u>+</u> 0.26***

^{*}p <0.05 as compared with group 1 (significant).

Present study revealed that plasma cholesterol and triglycerides levels were significantly higher in overweight diabetics as compared to diabetics with low BMI. Hence the significant impact of low BMI on lipid profile cannot be overlooked. Moreover, it gives a satisfactory feeling to the patient and the doctor as well because one important and common risk factor responsible for CAD and other ischemic heart diseases i.e. lipid profile can be controlled if BMI is managed within normal range (17, 18). The significance of this finding can be better understood with an example of a case study (19) which showed that in spite of bringing blood glucose to the normal limit in obese diabetic, improvement in dyslipidemia was observed only after weight reduction.

American Diabetes Association (ADA) has also acknowledged that high BMI (> 27) can lead to type II diabetes and dyslipidemia. Hence, the condition can be labeled as a vicious cycle i.e. high BMI increases the chance to develop T2DM, which, along with raised BMI, sequentially increase the probability to develop dyslipidemia – a potent threat for CAD (20).

Much has been printed in recent years about the diabetes and its association to both obesity and dyslipidemia. The findings of our study were consistent with the earlier studies. Present study also showed that BMI could be used as an indicator of dyslipidemia in

selected study group and provided the evidence for the low incidence of dyslipidemia in type 2 diabetic patients with low BMI. This is consistent with the findings of Arora et al (2007) (21) and a study on Spanish population (22).

Moreover, poor glycaemic control in group 2 diabetics cannot be overlooked as their blood glucose and Hb_{Alc} was higher as compared with group 1. Persistent hyperglycemia can also disturb lipid profile due to insulin resistance and hyperinsulinemia which in turn is associated with hypertriglyceridemia (6). This finding is statistically significant and needs to be evaluated on a bigger scale as there are studies which show that better glycaemic control can positively modify dyslipidemia in T2DM (23). Therefore, both factors i.e. high BMI and uncontrolled hyperglycemia may be taken as responsible for dyslipidemia in the selected study group.

Evaluation and assessment of plasma lipid profile in diabetics, by simple and non-invasive methods, can be resourcefully used in clinical practice to further see the relationship between BMI and dyslipidemia.

Hence, we can conclude that strict monitoring of BMI and glycaemic control in diabetic patients can keep lipid profile within normal limits which may alleviate the symptoms and improve the quality of life of type 2 diabetics. Otherwise, if hypercholesterolemia and hypertriglyceridemia co—exist with high BMI among diabetics, a high prevalence of atherosclerosis and CAD would be inevitable in future (24).

Unfortunately, low literacy rate and poverty is a great barrier for better understanding of the diabetes and its effective management in developing countries (3). To improve or eliminate obesity related diabetic complications, weight reducing measures must be given special attention. In addition, diabetic community must be educated about the hazards of high BMI. Moreover, reduced dietary intake of saturated fats (< 7% of total calories) and cholesterol and regular exercise should be promoted (25).

CONCLUSION

Type 2 diabetics having high BMI accompanied with uncontrolled hyperglycemia are more prone to develop dyslipidemia. Hence, in order to manage dyslipidemia, it is essential to identify its secondary contributing causes, like raised BMI and poor glycaemic control and then patients can be benefited by restricting caloric intake and achieving near-normal blood-glucose levels, hoping that this approach will also improve plasma lipid profile.

RECOMMENDATIONS

The immediate clinical goal in the management of T2DM should be to control hyperglycemia and the long

^{**}p <0.01 as compared with group 1 (highly significant).

^{***}p < 0.001 as compared with group 1 (very highly significant).

term objective must be to adopt preventive measures, like BMI control, in order to avoid future microvascular and macrovascular complications.

In spite of laborious studies done to explain the multifaceted pathogenesis of the dyslipidemia of high BMI, prospective statistics for such an effect is still lacking. Hence further research work on diabetics with different BMI values is still required to expedite dietary patterns and other measures which can be adopted to decrease BMI and control dyslipidemia in type 2 diabetics.

REFERENCES

- 1. Graces C, Guisado JG, Benavente M et al. Brief epidemiologic report: Obesity in Spanish schoolchildren: relationship with lipid profile and insulin resistance. Obesity Research: 2005; 13(6): 959.
- Grundy SM et al. primary prevention of coronary heart disease: guidance from Framingham. A statement for healthcare professionals from the AHA Task Force on risk reduction. American Heart Association. Circulation: 1998; 97(18): 1876 – 87.
- 3. Wierzbicki AS. Diabetic dyslipidemia: the triad. European Heart Journal Supplements: 2006; 8: 30 33.
- 4. Mangesha AY. Lipid profile among diabetes patients in Gaborone, Botswana. JEMD SA: 2006; 11(1): 32 34.
- 5. Betteridge D.J. Treating dyslipidemia in the patient with type 2 diabetes. European Heart Journal Supplements: 2004; 6: 28 33.
- 6. Ahmed N, Khan J, Siddiqui TS. Frequency of dyslipidemia in type 2 diabetes mellitus in patients of Hazara Division. J Ayub Med Coll Abbotabad: 2008; 20(2): 51 54.
- 7. Habib SS, Aslam M. Risk factors, knowledge and health status in diabetic patients. Saudi Medical Journal: 2003; Vol. 24 (11): 1219 1224.
- 8. Bhatti SM, Dhakam S, Khan MA. Trends of lipid abnormalities in Pakistani Type-2 Diabetes Mellitus patients: A tertiary Care Centre Data. Pak J Med Sci: 2009; 25(6): 883 889.
- 9. Khan SR, Ayub N, Nawab S, Shamsi TS. 2008 May. Triglyceride profile in dyslipidaemia of type 2 diabetes mellitus. J Coll Physicians Surg Pak: 2008; 18(5):270 – 3.
- Abbasi MA, Hafeezullah, Shah NA, Abro AD, Sammo JA. Non high density lipoprotein cholesterol in type 2 diabetes mellitus. Pak J Physiol: 2007. 3(2), 40 – 43.
- 11. Canadian Diabetes Association. Dyslipidemia in adults with Diabetes. Canadian Journal of Diabetes: 2006; 30(3): 230 240.

- 12. Rosenson RS. HDL-C and the diabetic patients: target for therapeutic intervention. Diabetes Res. Clin. Pract: 2005; 68: 36 42.
- 13. Joeng SK, Seo MW, Kim YH et al. Does waist indicate better than BMI in Korean adult population .J Korean Med Sci: 2005; 20: 7 12.
- 14. Ghoddusi K, Ameli J, Kachuee V et al. Association of diabetes mellitus and dyslipidemias in the Tehran population. Eastern Mediterranean Health Journal: 2008; 14(3): 647 53.
- 15. First MR. Kaplan LA, Pesco AJ, Kazmierczak SC. Clinical chemistry. JB lippincott company, Philadelphia: 1994; 2: 269 80.
- 16. Executive Summary of the Third Report of the National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) Expert Panel on Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol in Adults (Adult Treatment Panel III). JAMA: 2001; 285: 2486 – 2497.
- 17. Abbas S, Abbas S. Lipid-lowering effect of Atorvastatin in patients with type-2 Diabetes Mellitus. PAFMJ: 2004; 54(2):170 5.
- 18. Howard BV, Ruotolo G, Robbins DC. Obesity and dyslipidemia. Endocrinol Metab Clin N Am: 2003; 32: 855 67.
- 19. Anderson JE. Case Study: Dyslipidemia in a patient with Type 2 Diabetes. Clinical Diabetes: 2006; 24(4); 189-90.
- 20. McPherson R, Frolich J, Fodor G, et al. Canadian cardiovascular society position statement. Recommendations for the diagnosis and treatment of dyslipidemia and prevention of cardiovascular disease. Can J Cardiol: 2006; in press.
- 21. Arora, M. Koley, S. Gupta, S et al. A study on lipid profile and body fat in patients with diabetes mellitus. Anthropologist: 2007; 9(4): 295 298.
- 22. Garce's C, Guisado JG, Benavente B et al. Obesity in Spanish schoolchildren: Relationship with lipid profile and insulin resistance. Obesity Research: 2005; 13(6): 959 63.
- 23. Marcus AO. Lipid disorders in patients with type 2 diabetes; Meeting the challenges of early, aggressive treatment. Postgrad Med: 2001; 110(1):111 23.
- 24. Bruce DG, Davis WA, Cull CA, Davis TM. Diabetes education and knowledge in patients with type 2 diabetes from the community: The Fremantle Diabetes Study. J Diabetes Complications: 2003; 17: 82 89.
- 25. Nakhjavani M, Esteghamati A.R., sfahanian F, Heshmat AR. Dyslipidemia in type2 diabetes mellitus: more atherogenic lipid profile in women. Acta Medica Iranica: 2006; 44(2): 111 118.

Frequency of Benign and Malignant Diseases of the Breast Lump in Females

1. Abid Hussain 2. Kishwar Naheed 3. Asif Imran

1. Assoc. Prof. of Surgery, MM&DC, Multan 2. Sen. Registrar, Gynae / Obs. MM&DC, Multan 3. Sen. Registrar, Nishtar Hospital, Multan

ABSTRACT

Objective: To determine the relative frequency of Benign and Malignant pathology of breast lump in female patients.

Design of Study: Experimental Study.

Place and Duration of Study: This study was conducted at Margalla Teaching Hospital Rawalpindi and United Medical Center Rawalpindi for the period of 01 year stated form March 2008 to March 2009.

Patients and Method: In this study, 100 Female patients, presented with breast lump. History of the patients, clinical finding of breast lump and Axillary lymph nodes and the results of FNAC or excisional biopsy were recorded in the prepared Performa.

Results: out of 100 female patients, 88 (88%) patients were found with the benign breast disease in 12 patients we found malignancy. In benign breast diseases fibroadenoma was the most common found in 38 patients followed by the fibrocystic disease, found in 26 patients remaining benign breast diseases were breast abscess and duct ectasia. Among the malignancy, Ductal cell carcinoma and lobular carcinoma were found in 8(8%) and 4(4%) patients respectively.

Conclusion: High incidence of carcinoma of breast is noted after 30 years and it is increased subsequently therefore a surgeon managing the breast lump after 30 years should be very careful and suspicious regarding the malignant breast lump. Early diagnosis and management of the carcinoma of the breast has the key role in terms of increased survival rate of the patients.

Key Words: Incidence, FNAC, Excisional Biopsy, Breast Lump

INTRODUCTION

Breast developmentally is a modified sweat gland. Breast goes through physiological changes throughout a woman's life. The main changes occur at puberty during each menstrual cycle, breast feeding and at the menopause. It has paramount importance functionally for the offspring, as benefits of breast feeding are well known. It is considered symbol of womanhood. That is why woman undergoing breast surgery is very conscious. About 20 to 30 % of the women suffer from the breast diseases, requiring the treatment at sometimes in their lives¹. Among the female population breast cancer is the second leading cause of cancer death, especially after the age of 30 years in USA and western world². In all female cancer, breast cancer accounts for about 27% in the western world and one in fourteen female patients can expect to develop breast cancer in their life time³. In Pakistan it accounts for almost 26%⁴ among female cancers.

In addition, higher incidence of breast cancer has been reported in younger age in our population⁵.

There are several factors including social, religious and fear of infertility have hindered the early diagnosis and delay the treatment in our setup⁶. Despite that, 80-90⁷ percent of breast lump are benign in nature. Various

studies show that benign lesions of the breast are more frequent than milignant⁸ tumor. Therefore every breast lump must be thoroughly evaluated by the surgeon to exclude milgnanacy⁹. It is worth mentioning regarding the breast cancer that early diagnosis is key to increased survival rate of the patient.

PATIENTS AND METHODS

This study included 100 female patients. It was conducted at Margalla teaching hospital and united medical centre Rawalpindi over the period of one year started from March 2008 to March 2009. All the female patients presenting with breast lump at surgical OPD of the Margalla teaching hospital and united medical centre were entertained in our study. It was ethically approved and patients were also informed about the study. These patients were thoroughly examined with special focus on breast lump and axillary lymph nodes. Chest and abdomen were also evaluated to exclude the metastasis in case of known or suspected malignancy. A detailed history of patients including OCP's (Oral contraceptive pills), menarche and menopausal status along with the family history of breast cancer were taken FNAC (fine needle aspiration cytology) of the breast lump was performed. In case of inconclusive FNAC, Excisional biopsy was carried out. Detailed

history, personal bio data, clinical findings of the breast lump, axillary lymph nodes and results of the FNAC or excisional biopsy were registered in the prepared performa.

RESULTS

In our study 24 (24%) patients were in the age group of 35 to 65 years and remaining 76 (76%) patients were in the age group of 18-33 years (shown in table 1). 22 (22%) patients were multiparous and 78(78%) were nuliparous (shown in table 2). In our study results, we found benign breast diseases in 88(88%) patients while in 12(12%) patients we noticed the malignancy (as shown table 3). Among the benign breast diseases fibroadinoma was the most common found in 38(38%) patients. Fibrocystic disease was the next common and it was found in 26(26%) patients while remaining benign breast diseases were breast abscess, cyst and duct ectasia were found 10(10%),8(8%) and 6(6%) patients respectively. In 12 patients of malignant breast lump, ductal cell carcinoma was found in

8(8%) patients followed by the lobular carcinoma in 4(4%) patients.

Table-I: Distribution of Patients According to Age

Number of Patients	Percentage %	Age Group in Years
24	24%	35 – 65
76	76%	18 – 33

Table-2: Distribution of Patients According to Parity Status

Number of Patients	Percentage %	Parity Status
22	22%	Multiparous
78	78%	Nuliparous

Table-3: Outcome of Our Study (N = 100)

Frequency of Benign Breast Diseases			Frequency of Malignant Breast Diseases		
Benign Diseases	Number of Patients	Percentage	Malignant diseases	Number of Patients	Percentage
Fibroaenoma	38	38%	Ductal Carcinoma	8	8%
Fibrocystic	26	26%	Labullar Carcinoma	4	4%
Breast Abcess	10	10%			
Cyst	8	8%			
Duct Ectasia	6	6%			
Total	88	88%	Total	12	12%

DISCUSSION

Female patient with the breast diseases attend the surgical clinic with the various symptoms but breast lump is the most common symptom. Other symptoms include breast pain, nodularity, skin ulcerations and nipple discharge. Our study showed incidence of malignancy 12% which was lower in comparisons to the other studies 26% ¹⁰ reported by usmani and 24.8% by choudhary ¹¹ in Pakistan. Even the incidence of the breast cancer found higher in western countries i.e. 19.6% reported at Australia by Fleming ¹² et al.

Incidence of malignancy in UK as observed by Donegan¹³ WL and Bennett¹⁴ IC 21% and 15% respectively. The study result of Bennett closely

matched to our study result which was 12%.

Our study results revealed 88% of benign breast diseases which are consistent with the study of out AA¹⁵. Another study conducted by Ihekwaba at western Africa showed 80.5% of benign diseases in females which almost resemble to our study results. Fibroadenoma(38%) was the most common in our study. The same observation was noted in two local study where they found fibroadenoma, common benign breast diseases with the incidence of 42% and 45% by Rasheed¹⁶ etal and Ali¹⁷ K etal. Murillo¹⁷ etal reported 38% of fibroadenoma in his study which is exactly same to our study results. Fibrocystic disease was the next common disease found in 26% patients in our study. Rasheed etal and Ali K etal noted the same

observation while stern¹⁹ etal reported the fibrocystic disease as most common in the females of middle age group.

Breast abscess was found in 26(26%) patients. Barton²⁰ etal found acute bacterial mastitis common at any age but most frequently effected are patients with lactating breast. The other benign breast diseases were cyst and duct ectasia which were 8% and 6% respectively.

Women reaction to any actual or suspected disease of the breast is disfigurement and loss sexual attractiveness. A significant number in our community are illiterate or poorly educated because of the Islamic belief and modesty. Female patients with the breast lump do not expose their self and avoid to attend the surgical clinic. As a result they present to surgeon when the disease is advance which carries the poor progresses. There is dire need to create the awareness among the female patients regarding breast cancer and they must be encouraged to attend the surgical clinic as early as possible whenever they notice their breast lump, discharge, skin ulceration, nipple retraction or any other abnormality. In this way we can expect to reduce the burden of disease in female population.

REFERENCES

- 1. Siddiqi K,Imtiaz RM.Pattern of breast diseases: preliminary report of breast clinic. J Coll Physician Surg Pak.2001: 11: 497-500.
- 2. Berg JW, Hutter RV. Breast cancer. Cancer 1995; 75:257-69.
- 3. Saunders CM, Baum M. The breast. In: Russell RCG, Williams NS, Bulstrode CJK editors. Bailey and Love's short practice of surgery. 23rd ed. London: Arnold, 2000: 749-72.
- Malik IA, Khan WA, Khan ZK. Pattern of malignant tumors observed in a University Hospital; a retrospective analysis. J Pak Med Assoc 1998; 48: 120-2.
- 5. Mehdi I. Breast carcinoma: treat or over treat. (editorial). J Pak Med Assoc 1996; 46:142-3.
- 6. Yusuf A, Khan JS, Bhopal FG, Iqbal M, Minhas S, Mahmood N,et al.Level of awareness about breast cancer among female presenting to a general hospital in Pakistan. J Coll Physician Surg Pak. 2001;11:131-5.
- Murillo Ortiz B, Botello Hernandez D, Ramirez Mateos C, Reynaga Garcia FJ. Benign breast diseases: clinical, radiological and pathological correlation. Ginecol Obstet Mex 2002;70:613-8.
- 8. Caleffi M, Filho DD, Borghetti K, Graudenz M, Littrup PJ, Freeman-Gibb LA et al. Cryoablation of benign breast tumours: evolution of technique and technology. Breast 2004;13:397-407.
- Dunn JM, Lucarotti ME, Wood SJ, Mumford A, Webb AJ. Exfoliative cytology in the diagnosis of

- breast disease.Br J Surj. 1995; 82: 789-91.
- 10. Usmani K, Khanum A, Afzal H, Ahmed N. Breast carcinoma in Pakistani women. J Enviorn Pathol Toxicol Oncol 1996; 15; 251-3.
- 11. Chaudhuri M, Sen S, Sengupta J. Breast lumps a study of 10 years. J Indian Med Assoc 1995; 93: 455-7.
- 12. Fleming NT, Armstrong BK, Shiner HJ. The comparative epidemiology of benign breast lumps and breast cancer in Western Australia. Int J Cancer 1982;30:147-52.
- 13. Donegon WL. Introduction to the history of breast cancer. In:Donegan WL, Spratt JS, editors. Cancer of the breast .4th edn. Philadelphia: W B Saunders, 1995:1-15.
- 14. Bennett IC, Freitas R Jr, Fentiman IS. Diagnosis of breast cancer in young women. Aust N Z J Surg 1991; 61: 284-9.
- 15. Out AA. Benign breast tumours in an African Population. J R Coll Surg Edinb 1990;35:373-5
- 16. Rashid R, Haq SM, Khan K, Jamal S,Khaliq T,Shah A. Benign breast disorders, a clinicopathological Study. Ann Pak Inst Med Sci 2005;1:187-90.
- 17. Ali K, Abbas MH, Aslam S, Aslam M, Abid KJ, Khan AZ. Frequency of benign breast diseases in female patients with breast lumps- a study at Sir Ganga Ram Hospital, Lahore. Ann King Edward Med Coll 2005;11:526-8.
- 18. Murillo Ortiz B, Botello Hernandez D, Ramirez Mateos C, Reynaga Garcia FJ, Benign breast diseases: clinical, radiological and pathological correlation. Ginecol Obstet Mex 2002;70:613-8.
- Santen RJ, Mansel R. Benign breast disorders. N Engl J Med 2005;353:275-85.
- 20. Barton AS. The Breast. In:Pathology. Rubin E Farbar JL. 2nd Edi: Philadelphia: JB Lippincort Co 1994;978.

Address for Corresponding Author:

Dr. Abid Hussain,

Associate Professor of Surgery, Multan Medical & Dental College, Multan.

Thrombocytopenia and Platelets Transfusion in Dengue Fever

1. Mirza Muhammad Ilyas Baig 2. Omer Sabir 3. Rizwana Kitchlew 4. Fakhar ul Zaman

1. Asstt. Prof. of Medicine, CPMC, Lahore 2. Asstt. Prof. of Physiology, FMMC, Lahore 3. Asstt. Prof. of Medicine, FMMC, Lahore 4. Asstt. Prof. of Pediatric Dept, CPMC, Lahore.

ABSTRACT

Objective: This study was done to see how much prevalent is thrombocytopenia and need and indications of platelets transfusion in patients with dengue fever in our community hospitals.

Place and duration of study: This study was done from 1st, September 2010 to 15th, November 2010 in three different hospitals, two were urban and one was rural and all three were tertiary care hospitals.

Materials and methods: Our study was based on 200 patients who were serologically confirmed cases for Dengue fever (IgM +ive) and had symptoms and signs of dengue fever for more than four to seven days at the time of admission. Clinical data reports of hematological investigations, platelets requirements, and data obtained from daily follow up, were analyzed.

Results: There were 200 serologically confirmed Dengue fever patients, among them 176 were males, 24 females, 183 patients were urban and 17 were rural patients. Thrombocytopenia was found in 174 (87%) on the day of admission. Among them 48 (24%) patients had platelets count in between 20,000 to 40,000/cumm, 46 (23%) had platelets count <20,000/cumm, and 4 (2%) had platelets count <10,000/cumm. Patients having platelets count < 20,000/cumm all have hemorrhage manifestations. Out of 48 (24%) patients having platelets count in between 20,000 to 40,000/cumm, 21(43%) had hemorrhagic manifestations. 98(49%) patients were given platelets transfusion. None of these patients got platelets transfusion with platelets count above 40,000/cumm. 27 patients received platelets therapy inappropriately (platelets count < 40,000/cumm with no hemorrhagic manifestations. There was only 2 mortality in these patients.

Conclusion: Our study suggests that bleeding occurs more often in patients with severe thrombocytopenia (platelets count <20,000/cumm) and these patients need urgent platelets transfusion. Patients having platelets count in between 20,000-40,000/cumm are at moderate risk and these patients require platelets transfusion if they have hemorrhagic manifestation. Platelets count above 40,000/cumm are at low risk and no need of platelets transfusion in these patients, only these patients need careful monitoring.

Key words: Dengue patients, thrombocytopenia, platelets transfusion.

INTRODUCTION

Dengue is one of the most important emerging tropical virus illnesses of humans in the world today and its incidence has grown dramatically around the world in recent decades. ¹⁻³ The disease is endemic in more than 100 countries in Africa, the America, south Asia and the western pacific and it is emerging as a Global health and financial threat. ⁴ The South Asian countries such as Pakistan, India, Thailand, and Indonesia are at highest risk of Dengue fever, Dengue hemorrhagic fever and Dengue shock syndrome. ⁵

There are some typical clinical manifestations of Dengue fever but bleeding and shock are more severe complications and are associated with high morbidity and mortality.⁶ Some times bleeding do not correlate with laboratory abnormalities.⁷ Most of these patients have hepatic functions derangements and some patients have co-infection also.⁸ Severe bleeding is associated with the severity of thrombocytopenia, so these patients

need platelets transfusion on urgent basis. There is very less mortality (0.5-1%) in dengue fever. 10,6

The aim of study is to know about the prevalence of thrombocytopenia in dengue fever and relationship between thrombocytopenia and need for platelets transfusion.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

This study was conducted on patients with high suspicion of Dengue fever who presented either in OPD or in Emergency department in three different hospitals, two urban and one rural tertiary care hospitals. The study was done from 1st, September 2010 to 15th, November 2010. According to specific WHO criteria 218 patients were included with history of fever (presented 4-7days after the onset of fever) above 100°F at the time of admission and blood samples collection. These patients had typical clinical manifestations like headache, retro-orbital pain, backache, sever muscle and joint pains and rash. These patients were included

after fulfilling the case definition criteria of Dengue fever and Dengue hemorrhagic fever (DHF) by WHO. Clinical data was collected with proper history by the patients and attendants and vigilant physical examination of infected patients. Laboratory reports included complete blood count with differentials, Dengue serology, platelets requirement, record maintained on daily follow up basis was analyzed.

RESULTS

Out of 218 clinically suspected cases, 200 patients were found positive for anti-dengue antibodies. Out of 200 cases there were 176 males, 24 females, 183 were urban and 17 were rural patients. Age of patients ranges from 16 to 51 years, 126(63%) patients were in between 16 to 30 years, 74(37%) patients were in between 30 to 51 years) and greatest proportion was in the age group of 16 to 30 years. At time of presentation 174 (87%) had thrombocytopenia <100,000/cumm. Among them, 48 (24%) patients had platelets count in between 20,000 to 40,000/cumm, 46 (23%) had platelets <20,000/cumm, and 4 (2%) had platelets <10,000/cumm. Hemorrhagic manifestations from different sites were noted in 71(35.5%) patients which mainly included petechie all over body in 47(23.5%), gum bleed in 11 (5.5%), epistaxis in 08 (4.0%), malena in 04(02%) and disseminated intravascular coagulation in 01(0.5%). As platelets count came down chances of hemorrhagic manifestations increased and with severe thrombocytopenia (platelets count < 20,000/cumm) bleeding occurred more commonly.

98(49%) received platelets transfusion. Among them 87 patients were male and 11 patients were females. Out of 98 patients, 48 (24%) had platelets count in between 20,000 to 40,000/cumm, 46 (23%) had platelets count < 20,000/cumm, 04(2%) had platelets count < 10,000/cumm. All patients who got platelets transfusion had platelets count less than 40,000/cumm, and none of patients received platelets transfusion with platelets count greater than 40,000/cumm. It was also noted that out of 98 (49%) patients who got platelets transfusion, 88.9% patients received only one mega unit of platelets and they recovered while 17.1% got more than one unit of platelets transfusion.

Besides platelets transfusion FFP and packed RBCs were also transfused in 10 dengue cases. Out of these 10 patients, 7 patients had abnormal PT, aPTT, and INR, these patients got FFP along with platelets transfusion, 8 patients received packed RBC transfusion whose hemoglobin level was below 8gm/dl. 2 (1%) patients died out of 200 dengue positive patients. These had sepsis and multi organ failure along with severe thrombocytopenia. They did not respond to platelets transfusion, one patient was quite young at age 27 years and other one was 51 years old. 27 patients received

platelets transfusion having platelets count in the range of 20,000 to 40,000/cumm without hemorrhagic manifestations only due to social stress from family and fear of further worsening platelets count.

DISCUSSION

Dengue fever becoming one of the major public health problem in the world but especially more common in South-Asian countries like Pakistan. It became as an endemic in thickly populated big cities like Lahore and also other cities of the country. This study showed that urban population was more commonly infected than rural population. Majority of dengue fever cases were adults with great proportion in the age group of 16 to 30 years. This in accordance with the findings of Pervin et al.11 Thrombocytopenia was found in 87% of serologically confirmed dengue cases on admission. These findings were comparable with the findings of Chairl fatah et al. who had incidence of thrombocytopenia in 83% hospitalized dengue patients. Bleeding was significantly more in patients who had platelets count <20,000/cumm which is similar to the findings of Chairul fatah and Shivbalan et al. 12,6 who found significant bleeding in patients with platelets count <15,000/cumm.

The DHS guidelines also recommends that platelets transfusion should be given to patients having platelets count <20,000/cumm.¹³ In this study 98(49%) patients got platelets transfusion followed the recommendations laid down by DHS for the hospitalized dengue patients, 48 patients had platelets count in between 20,000-40,000/cumm. 21(43.75%) had hemorrhagic manifestations in our study. These hemorrhagic manifestation are more than found in the study of Kumar ND et al. who had (23.75%) hemorrhagic manifestations.¹⁴

There were 2 (1%) mortalities out of 200 patients. These patients had abnormal coagulation profile and one of them had sepsis along with thrombocytopenia. So, on the basis of close monitoring of 200 dengue admitted patients it was noted that as more severe thrombocytopenia there is high risk of bleeding in these patients. High risk was categorized when platelets count was <20,000/cumm, moderate risk when platelets count was in the range of 20,000 to 40,000/cumm, and low risk when the platelets count <100,000/cumm. In these patients it was also noted that out of 98(49%) who got platelets transfusion, 88.9% patients received only one mega unit of platelets and they recovered while 17.1% got more than one unit of platelets transfusion. However 27 (13.5%) patients got platelets transfusion inappropriately due to social/family stress and fear of further worsening of platelets count which is comparable to Chaudhry R, et al. in which 21.5% inappropriate platelets transfusion was given.¹⁵ Dengue

shock syndrome occurs more commonly in patients who were previously exposed to dengue virus but in our study we could not have any record for previous infection of dengue virus. Also role of antiviral therapy in dengue patients could not be studied as Antiviral therapy may ameliorate the severity of dengue fever symptoms and possibly reduce the risk of progression to dengue hemorrhagic fever and dengue shock syndrome and administration of an antiviral agent targeting dengue RNA-dependent RNA polymerase significantly reduced viremia in a dose dependent manner. ¹⁶

PCR/isolation of dengue virus should be done in patients who had symptoms and signs similar to dengue fever but they had negative anti dengue antibodies because detection of dengue viral RNA by RT-PCR provides the most definite confirmation of dengue infection. ¹⁷⁻¹⁹

CONCLUSION

Urban population was more commonly affected with dengue fever as compared to rural population. All patients who had thrombocytopenia <20,000/cumm should be admitted and platelets transfusion should be considered. These admitted patients should be categorized as high, moderate, and low risk patients depending upon platelets count. High risk patients should also be evaluated for other coagulation derangements to check additional complications. Moderate risk patients should be observed carefully and managed with supportive care.

REFERENCES

- 1. Kalayanaroj, S, Vaughn, DW, Nimmannitya, S, et al. Early clinical and laboratory indications of acute dengue illness. J Infect Dis 1997; 176:313.
- Gubler, DJ. Dengue and dengue hemorrhagic fever, Clin Microbiol Rev 1998; 11:480.
- 3. World Health Organization. Geneva: WHO, 2002.
- 4. Anderson, KB, Chunsuttiwat, S, Nisalak, A, et al. Burden of symptomatic dengue infection in children in primary school in Thailand: a prospective study. Lancet 2007; 369:1452.
- 5. Epidemiological News Bulletin: Management of guidelines for dengue patients at Tan Tock Seng Hospital and communicable diseases center, Singapore. Platelet Transfusion 2005;49
- Chairulfatah A, Setiabudi D, Agoes R, Colebunder R. Thrombocytopenia and platelet transfusions in dengue Haemorrhagic Fever and Dengue Shock Syndrome. WHO Dengue Bulletin 2003;27:141-3
- 7. Thomas L, kaidomar S, Kerob-Bauchet B, Moravie V, Brouste Y, King JP, Schmitt S, Besnier F, Abel S, Mehdoui H, et al. Prospective observational

- study of low thresholds in adult dengue patients. Transfusion. 2009 July; 49(7): 1400-11.
- 8. Halstead, Ssb. Selective primary health care: Strategies for control of disease in developing world.XI. Dengue. Rev Infect Dis 1984; 6:251.
- 9. Kabra SK, Jain Y, Madhulika, Tripathi P, Singhal T, Broor S, DarL, Seth V et al. Role of platelets transfusion in Dengue hemorrhagic fever. Dept. of Pediatrics, All India institute of Medical sciences: India Pediatr 1998 May; 35(5):452-5.
- 10. Teik OC. A guide to DHF/DSS Management. Dengue Bulletin 2001;25:48.
- 11. Pervin M, Tabassum S, Ali M, Mamun KZ, Islam N. Clinical and laboratory observations associated with the 2000 dengue outbreak in Dhaka, Bangladesh. Dengue Bulletin 2004;28:99.
- 12. Shivbalan S, Anandnathan K, Balasubramanian S, Datta M, Amalraj E. Predictors of spontaneous bleeding in Dengue. Indian J Pediatr 2004; 71:33-6.
- World Health Organization: Guidelines for treatment of dengue Fever/dengue Haemorrhagic fever in small hospitals. Recognition of dengue Fever/dengue Haemorrhagic Fever (DF/DHF). Grading the severity of dengue infection 1999; 2-3.5.
- 14. Kumar ND, Tomar V, Singh B, Kela K. Platelet transfusion practice during dengue fever epidemic. Indian J Pathol Microbiol 2000;43:55-60
- 15. Chaudhry R, Khetan D, Sinha S, Sinha P, et al.Transfusion support to Dengue Patients in a hospital based blood transfusion services in North India, Transfus Apher Sci. 2006 Dec; 35 (3): 239-44. Epub 2006 Nov 9.
- Schul, W, Liu, Xu, Hy, et al. A dengue fever viremia model in mice shows reduction in viral replication and suppression of the inflammatory response after treatment with antiviral drugs.J Infect Dis 2007; 195:665.
- 17. Chien LJ, Liao, TL, Shu, PY, et al. Development of real-time reverse transcriptase PCR assay to detect and serotype dengue viruses. J Clin Microbiol 2006; 44:1295.
- 18. Directorate of Health Services. Management of Dengue Fever/DHF/DSS. Guidelines for indoor patients 2005;4.
- Dengue & DHF: Information for Health Care practitioners. Dengue fever, CDC Division of Vector-Born Infectious Diseases (DVBID). 2007-10-22.

Address for Corresponding Author: Dr. Mirza M Ilyas Baig,

754-E Canal View Society Multan Road, Lahore. Dr.muhd.ib@gmail.com (0300-4100388)

Hydatid Cyst of Unusual Sites, An Experience at Chandka Medical College Larkana

1. Khurshid Ahmed Abbasi 2. Haresh Chand 3. Prem Kumar Rathi 4. Shanker Lal Rathi 5. Paras

1. Prof. of Pediatrics, CMCH, Larkana 2. Asstt Prof. of Pathology, CMCH, Larkana 3. Asstt. Prof. of Surgery, LUM&HS, Jamshoro 4. Prof. of Pathology, LUM&HS, Jamshoro, 5. PGR of Surgery, CMCH, Larkana

ABSTRACT

Background: Hydatid cyst occurs throughout world but more in endemic areas where human beings live in close contact with cattle and dogs. Common organs affected by hydatid cyst are liver and lung but rarely occurs in other organs as well.

Objective: To evaluate the unusual sites of hydatid cyst in human beings, this will help the clinicians in early diagnosis and management.

Study Design: Observational

Place & Duration: The study was conducted in the Department of Pathology, Chandka Medical College Larkana from January 1995 to December 2009.

Patients & Methods: Total of 191 patients, admitted in various hospitals of Larkana, and operated for hydatid cyst or incidental findings at hisptopatholgical examination were included. All the fixed biopsies were cut into representative tissue blocks, processed, stained for haematoxylin and eosin and examined under light microscope.

Results: Total of 191 cases of hydatid cyst were received in 15 years, out of which 119 (62.3%) cases occurred in liver with mean age 41.27 years \pm 16.27 SD, 44 (23%) in lung with mean age 44.04 \pm 15.81 SD and remaining 28 (14.7%) in other uncommon organs.

Conclusion: The presence of hydatid cyst in uncommon sites in Larkana is 14.7%, hence possibility of hydatid cyst in almost every organ of the body should be suspected.

Keywords: Hydatid cyst, Unusual sites, Echinococcus granulosus.

INTRODUCTION

Hydatid cyst occurs through out world but is endemic in Middle East and other parts of the world, including Pakistan, India, Africa, South America, New Zealand, Australia, Turkey & Southern Europe, 1,2,3,4,5. It is chronic disease, posing lot of health and economical challenges for many countries⁶. Because of frequent, easy traveling many new cases are nowadays being observed in non endemic areas 7. It is common Zoonotic disease caused by echinococus granulosus occurring in areas where people keep cattle, sheep and dogs near their living areas ^{5,8,9,10}. Humans play the role of accidental intermediate hosts ¹. The growth of cyst is often insidious, and becomes symptomatic only late in the course of disease 11. Usually duration of cyst formation from the ingestion of the eggs by a host, up to symptomatic stage of the disease is 10-12 years. However this period depends largely on the elasticity and expandability of the organ and shortens significantly upon rupture of the primary cyst ¹².

In humans the infestation by echinococcus is acquired incidentally by ingestion of eggs ¹³ which are resistant to many environmental conditions and are excreted in the feces of dogs ^{14,15}. The larvae spread through penetration of intestinal walls and most of them are

trapped in liver ^{1, 9}, hydatid disease in human occurs commonly in liver (55-70%) & lung (18-35%).², even though hydatid cyst, spreading via portal and systemic circulation can affect almost every organ or tissue in the body ¹⁶ i.e. ovaries, abdominal wall & cavity, mediastinum, muscle, uterus, broad ligament, bones, kidney, thyroid, brain, spleen etc ^{1,2,12,17,18,19}.

In view of above findings we looked at 15 years experience of hydatid cyst with an aim to see the difference in presentation of hydatid cyst in unusual sites in Larkana as compared to other parts of the world.

PATIENTS & METHODS

This was an observational study carried out retrospectively in the Department of Pathology, Chandka Medical College Larkana and private laboratories of Larkana, from January 1995 to December 2009, spanning a period of 15 years. All cases admitted in surgical units in Chandka Medical College Larkana Hospital, Gynecological departments of Shaikh Zaid Women Hospital, Larkana and private medical centers of Larkana and operated for hydatid cyst as primary diagnosis or incidental observations of cyst at histopathological examinations were included.

The specimens were fixed in 10% formal saline ²⁰. 1 cm thick blocks were taken and processed in automatic processor (Microme Germany) for 16-18 hours ²¹, later on paraffin embedded blocks were prepared and thin sections 5 micron thick were cut with the help of manual rotary microtome (SLEE Mainz Germany), and stained with haematoxylin & eosin²². The sections were mounted with dibutyl phthalate xylene (DPX) and examined under low power (x 10) objective and high power (x 40) objective. The slides were initially examined by Assistant Professor and later on verified by Professor of Pathology.

RESULTS

A total of 191 cases were diagnosed during the period of 15 years, 105 (55%) were males while 86 (45%) females with males to female ratio of 1.2:1. The age ranged from 13-73 years with mean age of 42.41 years + 16.21 SD as shown in table 1. The distribution of hydatid cyst affecting organs / tissues is shown in table 2. Majority of cases were in liver 119 (62.3%) and lung 44 (23%) remaining 28 (14.7%) were at unusual sites involving thyroid, gall bladder, spinal cord, breast, spleen, ovary, orbit, peritoneum, kidney and soft tissues (Table-3). Statistics for hydatid cyst in various sites is shown in table-4, which indicates that mean age for hydatid cyst in kidney is quite significant 49.33 years ± 4.61 SD as compared to mean age of occurrence in other organs. Highest mean age is seen for hydatid cyst in orbit which is 54.50 years \pm 9.19 SD whereas lowest mean age is seen in hydatid cyst of liver 41.10 years + 16.23 SD.

The symptoms in the patients varied according to organ / site involved and some vague symptoms with fatigue and weight loss in some cases. Cases with spinal cord involvement presented with paraplegia. In one case of spinal cord there was history of rupture of main cyst with formation of multiple small cysts retroperitoneally.

Table-1: Mean age of the cases of Hydatid cyst.

N	Valid	191
	Missing	0
Mean		42.41
Median		44.00
Mode		51.00
Std. Deviation		16.21
Variance		262.80

Table-2: Distribution of cyst in various sites of body

Sites	No	%
Liver	119	62.3 %
Lung	44	23%
Unusual	28	14.7%
Total	191	100%

Table-3: Distribution of Hydatid cyst at unusual sites

Site	No	%
Thyroid	4	14%
Gallbladder	1	3.6%
Spinal Cord	5	18%
Breast	1	3.6 %
Spleen	1	3.6%
Ovary	3	10.5%
Orbit	2	7.2%
Peritoneum	7	25%
Kidney	3	10.5%
Soft tissue	1	3.6%
Total	28	100%

Table-4: Statistics for hydatid cyst

Sr.	C!4.	Mean	Std:	95 % confidence interval for mean	
#	Site	age	Devi:	Lower Bound	Upper Bound
1.	Liver	41.10	16.23	38.15	44.04
2.	Lung	44.45	15.86	39.63	49.27
3.	Thyroid	51.50	13.02	30.77	72.22
4.	Spinal cord	43.60	18.18	21.01	66.18
5.	Ovary	51.33	9.50	27.72	74.94
6.	Orbit	54.50	9.19	-28.09	137.09
7.	Peritoneum	41.57	19.74	23.30	59.83
8.	kidney	49.33	4.61	37.85	60.80

DISCUSSION

Hydatid disease though eradicated in many countries, is still prevalent in agriculture based countries like Pakistan ^{9,23}.

The Hydatid disease is more common in males than females as reported by Fahim and Salamah⁸ (males 63 %, females 33 %), which is in agreement with our study, (Males 55%, Females 45%), while in some endemic areas females are affected more than males because of living in close contacts with the parasite⁹.

The disease more commonly affects liver and lung but in 10% cases unusual sites are involved^{24,25}, whereas Elizondo¹⁹ has found hydatid cyst in 17.5 % cases to be at unusual sites and we found hydatid cyst at unusual sites in 14.7% which is quite significant.

In one of the study from India it has been reported to occur even in broad ligament of uterus ¹⁷ and in an other report from Lahore it has been found in breast and neck ⁹ but we did not find its presence in uterus and neck. Etaiwi & Mabreh²⁶ have reported its presence in superior rectus muscle but we could not find this in the present study. Masroor et al¹⁷ have reported a hydatid cyst of breast which we also found in our study in one case. Still a very rare presentation was reported by S Abdullah Iqbal²³ as disseminated intra abdominal hydatidosis but it was not documented in our present study.

Our study of 191 patients has revealed mean age of 42.41 years \pm 16.21 SD which is comparable to mean age of 40.91 years \pm 20.7 years in Middle East as reported by Fahim & Salamah⁸.

The present study has shown lowest mean age for hydatid cyst in liver is 41.1 years \pm 16.23 SD and highest mean age for hydatid cyst in orbit is 54.5 years \pm 9.12 SD, but other studies have not mentioned mean ages for hydatid cyst in different organs of the body 6,7,17,23 .

Hydatid cyst of soft tissues is said to be present in less than 1% cases and we found the incidence in our study to be 0.5% which is almost similar study of Sahin et al ¹⁵. In one case we found multiple small cysts retroperitoneally which were possibly because of rupture of main hydatid cyst in the spinal cord this has not been reported by any in literature to date

We found almost similar incidence of hydatid cyst in our study as compared to other studies as for as liver and lungs are concerned. We found 62.3% cases of hydatid cyst in liver as compared to 55-70%, and 23% in lungs as compared to 18-35% reported by Abu-Eshy ¹⁸, Asku et al¹².

CONCLUSION

In conclusion we can summarize that cystic echinococcus is a disease manifesting in middle aged

with slight male predominance. It can affect primarily liver & lungs but no organ is spared as shown in our results, hence Physicians and Surgeons should always look for possibility of hydatid cyst in almost every organ of body.

REFERENCES

- 1 Maharlooei MK, Attar A, Goran A, Amuee S, Dehghan A, Hydatid cyst of ovary: A Case report. Iran J Med Sci March 2009; 34(1):76-79.
- 2 Jastaniah S, Malatani TS, Archinbong EI, Biomy A, An unusual presentation of Hydatid cyst (Echinococcus granulosus). Bahrain Med Bull 2001;23(1):49-51.
- 3 Cetinkaya Z, Ciftci IH, Demirel R, et al. A Seroepidemiologic study on cystic echinococcosis in Midwestern region of Turkey. Saudi Med J. 2005;26:350-1.
- 4 Mirdha BR, Biswas A. Echinococcosis: Presenting as palpable lumps of breast. Indian J chest Dis Allied Sci 2001;43:241.
- 5 Hussain A, Maqbool A, Hussain S, Athar M, Shakoor A, Amin MK. Studies on prevalence and organ specificity of hydatidosis in ruminants slaughtered at Karachi and Faisalabad abattoir, Pakistan. India J. Dairy Sci 1992; 45: 454-6.
- 6 Ahmed S, Jalil S, Saleem Y, Suleman BA, Chughtai N. Hydatid cysts at unusual sites: Reports of two cases in the neck and breast. J Pak Med Assoc 2010; 60: 232-234
- 7 Masroor I, Azeemuddin M, Khan S, Barakzai A. Hydatid disease of the breast. Singapore Med J 2010; 51(4): 72-75
- 8 Fahim F, Al salamah SM, Cystic echinococcosis in Centeral Saudi Arabia: A 5-year experience. Turk J Gatroenterol 2007;18(1):22-27.
- 9 Kilinc N, Arican C.A hydatid cyst found in an uncommon site coincidentally. Pak J Med Sci 2007;23(5):774-776.
- 10 Srivastava P, Gangopadhyay AN, Updhyaya VD, Sharma SP, Jainman R. An unusual presentation of hydatid cyst in anterior abdominal wall. Kathmandu University Medical Journal (2008);6(4):511-513.
- 11 MacPherson CN, Kachani M, Lyagoubi M, et al. Cystic echinococcosis in the Berber of the Mid Atlas mountains, Morocco: new insights into the natural history of disease in humans. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 2004;98:481-90.
- 12 Aksu MF, Budak E, Ince U, Aksu C. Hydatid cyst of the ovary. Arch Gynecol Obstet 1997;261:51-3.
- 13 Mahbub NAMG. Unusual Presentation of Hydatid cyst. TAJ 2005;18(2):137-139.

- 14 Basgul A, Kavak ZN, Gokaslan H, Kullu S. Hydatid cyst of the uterus. Infect Dis Obstet Gyencol 2002;10:67-70.
- 15 Sahin E, Nayki U, Sadik S. Abdominal and pelvic hydatid disease during pregnancy. Arch Gynecol Obstet 2005;273:58-9.
- 16 Aksoy F, Tanrikulu S, Kosar U. Inferiorly located retrobulbar hydatid cyst: CT and MRI features. Computerized Medical Imaging and Graphics 2001;25:535.
- 17 Roychowdhury A, Bandopadhyay A, Bhattacharya P, Mitra RB. An unusual case of primary intrapelvic hydatid cyst . Indian J Pathol Mcirobiol 2010;53:594-5.
- 18 Abu-Eshy SA. Some rare presentation of hydatid cyst (Echinococcus granulosus). J R Coll Surg Edinb 1998;43:347-352.
- 19 Elizondo E, Arratibel A, Robles L. Rare locations of hydatid disese. Kirurgia 2002;(1).
- 20 Hopwood D. Fixation and fixatives. In: Bancroft JD, Stevens A (eds). Theory and practice of Histological techniques. 3rd ed. Edinburgh: Churchill livingstone. 1990:21-42.
- 21 Gordon KC. Tissue processing. In: Bancroft JD, Stevens A (eds). Theory and practice of Histological techniques. 3rd ed. Edinburgh: Churchill livingstone. 1990:43-90.
- 22 Horobin RW. An overview of the theory of staining. In: Bancroft JD, Stevens A (eds). Theory and practice of Histological techniques. 3rd ed. Edinburgh: Churchill livingstone. 1990:93-105.
- 23 S. Abdullah Iqbal, M. Jawaid & F. Usmani. Disseminated Intra-Abdominal Hydatidosis: A very rare presentation. The Internet Journal of Surgery 2007;11(1).
- 24 Engin G, Acunas B, Rozanes I, Acunas G. Hydatid disease with unusual localization. Eur Radiol 2000;10:1904-12.
- 25 Kiresi DA, Karabacakoglu A, Odev K, Karakose S. Uncommon locations of hydatid cysts. Acta Radiol 2003;44:622-36.
- 26 Etaiwi M, Mabreh L. Intramuscular hydatid cyst of the superior rectus muscle. Pak J. Med Sci 2008;24(5):762-64.

Address for Corresponding Author:

Dr. Haresh Chand,

Assistant Professor of Pathology, Chandka Medical College Larkana Mobile: 0333-7541954

District Hospital (DHQ) Capable to Treat Snake Bite Cases

1. Hussain Bux Kolachi 2. Kanaya Lal Talreja 3. Akbar Qazi 4. Purtab Puri

1. Prof of Community Medicine, LUMHS, Jamshoro 2. Research Officer, PMRC, LUMHS, Jamshoro 3. Co-Investigator, Dept. of Forensic Medicine, LUMHS, Jamshoro 4. Co-Investigator, Civil Hospital, Mirpurkhas.

ABSTRACT

Objectives: 1. To know the proportion of Haemotoxic and Nuerotoxic snake bite cases admitted in DHO Hospital.

- 2. To collect data about victims and their cure rate by ASV injectable serum.
- 3. To determine that DHQ hospital is capable to treat snake bite victims or not.
- 4. To recommend improvements for snake bite treatment on basis of this study.

Design of Study: Cross sectional study.

Place and duration of Study: This study was conducted at Medical ward of District Hospital Mirpurkhas, Sindh from January to December 2005 on snake bite cases.

Patients and Methods: 135 patients of snake bite were taken in this study. Patients were taken of both sexes and all ages.

Inclusion Criteria: Only patients with snake bite history and clinical signs of bite fang punctures were included.

Exclusion criteria: Snake bite cases with only history no fang puncture marks and no clinical envenomation signs or treated by private hospital or GPs were excluded.

Results: 1. 135 Cases admitted during 12 months of the year 2005, 120 (86.2%) were male and 20 (14.8%) females (Table-1).

- 2. The age distribution of snake bite cases showed that 12 (8.9%) were small children age 01-04 years showing a miserable situation of neglect by mother and family. An other group 38 (28.1%) were also children aged between 05-09 years, the third group is also children between 9-14 years, which is 20 (14.8%), there were 11 (8.1%) in teen age (15 to 19) years. There were 39 (28.9%) cases in age of 30 and above (Table-8).
- 3. The type or species of snake bite as stated by patients or their attendants revealed that 112 (83. 0%) said viper (lundi) have bitten which is haemotoxic and 23 (17.0%) snake bite cases were bitten by Cobra (Nanagor sanp) which is neurotoxic.
- 4. After ASV treatment all snake bite cases were cured, and no death or referral was reported. Hence DHQ hospitals are capable to deal with snake bite cases of all types.
- 5. Stock of ASV and supply in DHQ hospital was satisfactory as per data 134 (99.3%) cases when admitted. But for 01 case it was not available. This shows that this Vaccine should be available in excess quantity.

Conclusion: Snake bite is endemic and common public health problem in district Mirpurkhas adolescents and teenagers are bitten in large number but cure rate with Anti Snake Venom (ASV) injection is highly satisfactory, viper and cobra are frequently stated species present in Mirpurkhas. DHQ hospitals are capable to deal all the cases of snake bite. Anti snake Venom supplied in Pakistan is very effective against cobra and viper.

Key Words: Snake Bite, ASV, Cobra, Viper

INTRODUCTION

Snake bite is an injury causing puncture wound due to fangs and on some occasions results in envenomation. It is estimated that there are 3000 types of snake species and out of this large number 15% are harmful to human population. They are found every where in the world except Antarctica an Ice laden continent the colubrids family has 700 species but only five are venomous. It is estimated that there are 5.4 million snake bites, 2.5 million envenoming and 125000 deaths, those who survive suffer from tissue destruction due to venom and have life long disability. Most envenoming and fatalities occur in South Asia, South East Asia,

and sub Saharan Africa The India reporting highest snake bite deaths than any other single country in the world.⁶ All of these deaths are caused by four species comprising of Russell's viper, Indian Cobra, saws called viper and common krait, In Africa puff udder viper causes most fatalities. Industrial growth, rubber and Banana plantations attract snakes and there are more snake bite cases reported.⁷ Middle East has more venomous snakes than Europe, there are 100 deaths per year. The population of Europe is 731 million but there are only 30 bites annually. Only viper species are present, better health care facilities, availability of anti snake venom hence fatalities are rare. Australian snakes are highly venomous in the world but availability of

anti snake venom has made death, a rare thing. In United sates of America there are 120 species of snakes but only 20 are venomous on average 4 bites occur in 100,000 population⁹ There is a global trend that snake bites are more in summer than winter and snakes are more active also human trend to go outdoor in agriculture fields. Tropical regions face more snake bites as compared to non tropical and non agricultural areas. Cases between (17 - 27) years and elderly are more likely to die 10,11,12 The symptoms of all snakes include fear, panic, emotional instability which causes vomiting, diarrhoea, vertigo, fainting, nausea, tachycardia, cold and clumsy skin, Media, literature, folklore are creating atmosphere and victims may feel danger of sudden death 13.

The anti snake venom was invented by French physician. Albert Valmette for the treatment of Indian Cobra bite in 1895 by injecting small amount of venom in to animal ususally horse or sheep which starts immune response the reslting abti bodies are harvested from animals blood. Despite great advances in emergency cover ASV is still best treatment for snake bites, Hungarian artist Gyula Benczur in a paiting in 1911 showed that Cleopatra VII committed suicide by snake bite to her left breast after hearing death of Nark Anthony. 15,16

Based on the use of anti-venom it is estimated at least 40,000 deaths episodes occur in every year and 2660 victims die who are children between 09- 15 years of age.¹⁷

Mirpurkhas district was the earlier part of Tharparkar District confined its present territorial existence since 31st October 1990. The Tharparkar district was formed in 1801, the total area of the district is 2925 Sq KM with 96000 population density per square kilometer is There are nos. of hospital and 310 persons. dispensaries with one district Headquarter Hospital, 35 BHUs, 6 RHCs and 4 Taluka Hospitals, the main occupation is agriculture and the district is irrigateble with 2 Cannals i.e Mithairao and Jumrao, and some part is irrigated with Naseer Cannal. The climate of the district is exreme, April to October is hot, and however the winter is considerably cooler by north western breeze. There is Kaho Jo Daro a historical aurchiological site of same age of Mohan Jo Daro of Buddhist Stuppa. The town is 68 KMs away from Hyderabad and is 198.12 meter above the sea level. Mirpurkhas is an important market for agriculture production such as wheat cotton, rice and mangoes. The temperature in summer varies between 39°C to 43°C and in winter 21°C to 32°C the average annual rain fall is 20.32cm.18

PATIENTS AND METHODS

Study Design: Cross sectional study.

Setting: Medical Ward, District Hospital Mirpurkhas. **Sample size:** 135.

Data analysis: SPSS version 16.

Data Collection method: Questionnaire designed and pre-tested was used to collect demographic, clinical and treatment plan data with Anti -Snake Venom(ASV) and outcome was recorded, an informed consent was sought from patient before collecting data. The local language was used in asking the information from respondents.

Inclusion Criteria: Only patients with snake bite history and clinical signs and bite fang punctures were included.

Exclusion criteria: Snake bite cases with only history no fang puncture marks and no clinical envenomation signs were excluded.

RESULTS

- 1. There were 135 Cases admitted during the twelve months period of the year 2005 out of theses there 120 (86.2%) male and 20(14.8%) females (Table 1).
- 2. The age distribution of snake bite cases shows that 26 (19.3%) cases were in the age group of 10-14, 12(6.9%) in the age group of 15-19 year, 9 (6.7%) case were in the age of 20-24 year, 25(18.5) cases were in the age of 25-29 years, 22 (16.3%) in the age group 30-34 years, 11 (8.1%) in the age group of 35-39 years, 8 (5.9%) were in the age group of 40-44 years, 5(3.7%) in the age of 45-49 years and 17 (12.6%) were in the age group of 50 and above years. The adolescent and teenagers were 28.2%. The 12% were 50 years and above the others were either young or in the middle age between 20-50 years (Table 2).
- 3. The marital status of snake bite showed that 114 (84.4%) were married and 21 (15.6%) unmarried this is doubtful because age structure showed child victims r child marriage is practiced in this district (Table 3).
- 4. The religion of snake bite cases as per table shows that 95 (70.4%) cases were Muslims and 40 (29.8%) were non Muslim mostly Hindu (Table 4).
- 5. The Education status if snake bite showed that 116 (85.9%) case were illiterate and 18 cases were literate (Table 5).
- 6. It shows the socio economic status of snake bite victims there were 7 (5.2%) snake bite cases who were very poor 116 (85.2%) were poor, only 13 (9.6%) were in middle income level showing association between snake bite and poor socio economic condition (Table 6).
- 7. The occupation of Snake bite cases shows that 118 (87.4%) were having occupation of agriculture while 17 (12.5%) were in non agriculture occupation (Table 7).
- 8. The taluka wise/sub district wise distribution of snake bite cases showed that 86 (63.7% (cases cane

from Mirpurkhas Taluka, 16 (11.9%) from Umerkot taluka which is now separate district, 11 (8.1%) cases from Digri, 9 (6.7%) cases from Samaro, 6 (4.4%) from Pithoro taluka, 2 (1.5%) cases from Kot Ghulam Muhammad and 5 cases from adjoining district of Sanghar and Tando Allah Yar came to DHQ hospital (Table 8).

9. The distance traveled by snake bite to reach DHQ Mirpurkhas hospital showed that 12 (8.9%) cases traveled 1 to 4 Kilometer, 38 (28.1%) traveled 5 to 9 Km m 20 (14.8%)

Traveled 10 to 14 km, 11 (8.1%) traveled 15 to 19 km, 39 (28.9) cases traveled 30 and above km distance (Table 9).

- 10. The mode of arrival of snake bite cases showed that 77 (57.0%) reached by public transport, buses, vagans, Train, 2 (1.5%) used ambulance and 56 (41.5%) reached by private or hired transport (Table 10).
- 11. Whole Blood clotting Time in snake bites cases were observed by using time watch it was seen that 8 (5.9%) cases had normal clotting time less than 5 minute, 25 (18.5%) had clotting time between 5 to 9 minutes, 32 (23.7%) cases had 10 to 19 minutes Clotting time, 68 (50.4%) had clotting time 20 minutes and above 5 (3.7%) cases clotting time was not recorded on data form (Table 11).
- 12. The Anti Snake Venom (ASV) is available in 10cc vial preparation mostly made by NIH Islamabad or imported from Serum Institute of India Poona is supplied and used as IV infusion dextrose drib or saline drib after test dose and seeing clotting time of venous blood which is 5 minute normal and above it is abnormal, there were 2 (1.5%) cases who settled without ASV perhaps venom could not be in big amount or dry bite happened, 45 (33.3%) settled after giving 1 vial of 10cc of ASV in infusion .same way 62 (45.9%) cases settled after 2 vial of 10cc ASV injections, 19 (14.1%) cases settled after 3 vial of 10cc each ASV injections. 6 (4.4%) cases settled after 4 vial of 10cc each of ASV injection and 1 (0.7%) case settled after 5 vials of ASV injections of 10cc each (Table 12).
- 13. The symptoms in snake bite cases were observed and data shows that 112 (83.0%) had bleeding symptoms i.e hem toxic signs and symptoms while 23 (17.0%) were Nuerotoxic like salivation, muscle weakness, and paralysis (Table 13)
- 14. The type or species of snake bite as stated by patient of attendant revealed that 112 (83.0%) victims or their attendant said viper (lundi) have bitten this is Haemotoxic and 23 (17.0%) snake bite cases or relative said they were bitten by Cobra (Naang or Sanp) this is Nuerotoxic (Table 14).

- 15. The seasonal trend of snake bite cases showed that 88 (65.2%) cases occurred in summer, 39 (28.9%) cases in Autumn and 7 (5.2%) cases occurred in spring, there was no cases in winter (Table 15).
- 16. The month wise distribution of snake bite cases shows that there were 7 (5.2%) in March, 15 (11.1%) in April, 24 (17.8%) cases in May, 33 (24.4%) in June these highest in single month, 19 (14.1%) cases in July, 12 (8.9%) in August and 25 (in September this showed 7 months out of 12 month snake bite are occurring but 5 months of winter season no snake bite is occurring this shows low human and snake less movement months in Mirpurkhas and barrage irrigated district with round the year agriculture crops like cotton wheat chilies and sugar can and mango crops sowing and harvesting, (Table 16).
- 17. After ASV treatment outcome snake bite cases as cured, died or referred showed that all 135 snake bite cases were cured and no death or referral was reported. Hence DHQ hospitals are capable to deal with snake bite cases of all types (Table 17).
- 18. The blood transfusion was not needed and settled with ASV injections only in 132 (98.5%) case but 2 (1.5%) cases needed blood transfusion and ASV both and they also settled (Table 18).
- 19. Stock of ASV and supply in DHQ hospital whether satisfactory or unsatisfactory as per data 134 (99.3%) cases when admitted ASV stock and supply remained satisfactory but for 1 cases stock and supply was unsatisfactory or not available. This shows that this life saving medicine. Vaccine be available in excess not in short supply (Table 19)

Table-1: Showing Sex wise distribution of Snake Bite Cases.

Sex	Frequency	Percent
Male	115	85.2
Female	20	14.8
Total	135	100.0

Table 2: Showing age wise distribution of snake bite cases.

Age	Frequency	Percentage
10-14	26	19.3
15-19	12	8.9
20-24	9	6.7
25-29	25	18.5
30-34	22	16.3
35-39	11	8.1
40-44	8	5.9
45-49	5	3.7
50 and above	17	12.6
Total	135	100

Table-3: Showing marital Status of Snake Bite Cases.

	Frequency	Percent
Married	114	84.4
Un-Married	21	15.6
Total	135	100.0

Table-4: Showing Religion of Snake Bite Cases.

	Table it bile time itemsion of bilance bite casest		
Religion	Frequency	Percent	
Muslim	95	70.4	
Non Muslim	40	29.6	
Total	135	100.0	

Table-5: Showing Education of Snake Bite Cases.

Education Level	Frequency	Percent
Illiterate	116	85.9
Literate	19	14.1
Total	135	100.0

Table-6: Showing Socioeconomic status of Snake Bite Cases.

Socio- economic	Frequency	Percent
status		
Very Poor	7	5.2
Poor	115	85.2
Middle Income	13	9.6
Total	135	100.0

Table-7: Showing Occupation of Snake Bite Cases.

Occupation	Frequency	Percent
Agriculture	118	87.4
non- Agriculture	17	12.6
Total	135	100.0

Table- 8: Showing Taluka/area of Snake Bite Cases.

Taluka	Frequency	Percent
Mirpurkhas (MPK)	86	63.7
Umer kot (U.K)	16	11.9
Digri	11	8.1
Samaro	9	6.7
Pithoro	6	4.4
Kot Ghulam Mohd	2	1.5
(K.G.M)		
Adjoining Districts	5	3.7
Total	135	100.0

Table-9: Showing Distance Traveled in Kilometers by snake bite cases.

Distance in Kilometers	Frequency	Percent
1-4	12	8.9
5-9	38	28.1
10-14	20	14.8
15-19	11	8.1
25-29	15	11.1
30and above	39	28.9
Total	135	100.0

Table-10: Showing Mode of Transport used by Snake Bite Cases.

Mode of Transport	Frequency	Percent
Public	77	57.0
Ambulance	2	1.5
Private	56	41.5
Total	135	100.0

Table-11: Showing Blood Clotting Time of Snake Bite Cases.

Clotting Time	Frequency	Percent
< 5 (minutes Normal)	8	5.9
5—9 (minutes Abnormal)	25	18.5
10-19 (moderate Abnormal)	32	23.7
20and Above (minutes High abnormal)	68	50.4
Unspecified	2	1.5
Total	135	100.0

Table- 12: Showing Anti Snake Venom (ASV) injection Vials given to Snake Bite Cases.

injection viais given to shake Dite cases.		
ASV 10 CC Vials	Frequency	Percent
injected I/V Infusion		
No ASV given	2	1.5
1 Vial of ASV	45	33.3
2 Vials of ASV	62	45.9
3 Vials of ASV	19	14.1
4 Vials of ASV	6	4.4
5and Above	1	.7
Total	135	100.0

Table-13: Showing Symptoms Haemotoxic or Neurotoxic present in Snake Bite cases.

Signs and symptoms	Frequency	Percent
Haemotoxic	112	83.0
Neurotoxic	23	17.0
Total	135	100.0

Table-14: Showing Type of snake as stated by victim or his attendant Viper or Cobra.

of his attenuant viper of confu.				
Type of Snake	Frequency	Percent		
Viper	112	83.0		
Cobra	23	17.0		
Total	135	100.0		

Table-15: Showing Season in which Snake bite occurred among victims admitted cases.

Seasons	Frequency	Percent
Summer	88	65.2
Autumn	39	28.9
Spring	7	5.2
Winter	1	.7
Total	135	100.0

Table-16: Showing Month wise distribution of Snake bite cases.

	Frequency	Percent
March	7	5.2
April	15	11.1
May	24	17.8
June	33	24.4
July	19	14.1
August	12	8.9
September	25	18.5
Total	135	100.0

Table- 17: Showing After ASV treatment outcome of snake bite cases as Cured, died and referred.

	Frequency	Percent
Cured	135	100.
Referred	00	00
Died	00	00
Total	135	100

Table-18: Showing Blood Transfusion needed to Snake bite cases.

Blood Transfusion	Frequency	Percent
No blood Transfusion	133	98.5
Blood Transfusion done	2	1.5
Total	135	100.0

Table-19: Showing Stock of ASV whether satisfactory or not satisfactory in DHQ Hospital 2005.

	Frequency	Percent	
Satisfactory	134	99.3	
Unsatisfactory	1	0.7	
Total	135	100.0	

DISCUSSION

It is evident from snake bite data that 135 cases of snake bite reported in DHQ hospital, Mirpurkhas for treatment showing endemicity of this problem. It is an agricultural district where cotton, wheat, Banana, sugarcane, chilies and mangoes are grown. It has good irrigation canal system and crops and agricultural activities are round the year which provides snake breeding atmosphere favorable, and due to agriculture fields and farming activities people are bitten. 87%

victims were from agriculture occupation. The age pattern showed that adolescent 10-14 and teenagers15-19 were about 28.2% of victims which finding is different but very close to Europe and Africa where 17 to 27 years of age is mentioned as most common age of sufferers. 19 Banana crop is also grown in this district hence snake bite cases as reported in international literature is linked to Mirpurkhas district²⁰ The two types of snakes viper and cobra seem common as reported in India. The height of problem is that in whole Europe with 731 million populations 30 cases are reported annually where as in one district of Mirpurkhas with less than one million populations. 135 cases have occurred in one year. The availability and supply of anti snake venom (ASV) remained satisfactory hence death rate remained at level of Europe and USA or even better which gives confidence that our health delivery system and DHQ hospitals are capable to treat snake bite cases at par what is available in developed world. There is larger number of children bitten by snake hence UNICEF and WHO should collaborate and supply anti snake venom in adequate quantity and at a low cost.

RECOMMENDATIONS

- Training programs for Doctors and Para-medical staff working in rural areas for early treatment and management of snake bite cases.
- Provision of anti snake venom (ASV) in adequate quantity with cold chain system.
- Awareness program for the masses about misconception and early management of snake bite cases.

CONCLUSION

Snake bite is endemic and common public health problem in district Mirpurkhas adolescent and teenagers are bitten in large number but cure rate with Anti Snake Venom (ASV) is satisfactory, viper and cobra are frequently reported species present in Mirpurkhas and causing bite from June to September. Rate of incidence is high. Snake bite in Mirpurkhas in a year surpasses the number of snake bites in whole Europe during same period. DHQ hospitals are capable to deal all cases of snake bite without referral. Anti Snake Venom supplied in Pakistan is very effective against cobra and viper.

REFERENCES

- Crawford, Amy (April 1, 2007). "Who Was Cleopatra? Mythology, propaganda, Liz Taylor and the real Queen of the Nile". Smithsonian.com. http://www.smithsonianmag.com/historyarchaeology/biography/cleopatra.html. Retrieved 4 September 2009.
- Warrell, D.A. (June 2009). "Commissioned article: management of exotic snakebites". QJM: An International Journal of Medicine 102 (9): 593– 601. doi:10.1093/qjmed/hcp075. ISSN 1460-2393

- Anil, Aggrawal (January 2004). "Homicide with snakes: A distinct possibility and its medicolegal ramifications". Anil Aggrawal's Internet Journal of Forensic Medicine and Toxicology 4 (2). ISSN 0972-8074.
- Russell F (1987). "Another warning about electric shock for snakebite". Postgrad Med 82 (5): 32. PMID 3671201.
- Anil, Aggrawal (January 2004). "Homicide with snakes: A distinct possibility and its medicolegal ramifications". Anil Aggrawal's Internet Journal of Forensic Medicine and Toxicology 4 (2). ISSN 0972-8074.
- 6. Snake Venom Detection Kit: Detection and Identification of Snake Venom. CSL Limited. February 2007. http://www.csl.com.au/docs/92/398/SVDK_Product_ Leaflet.pdf. Retrieved 2009-11-24. "The physical identification of Australian and Papua New Guinean snakes is notoriously unreliable. There is often marked colour variation between juvenile and adult snakes and wide size, shape and colour variation between snakes of the same species. Reliable snake identification requires expert knowledge of snake anatomy, a snake key and the physical handling of the snake".
- Howe N, Meisenheimer J (1988). "Electric shock does not save snakebitten rats". Ann Emerg Med 17 (3): 254–6. doi:10.1016/S0196-0644(88) 80118-5. PMID 3257850
- 8. Kasturiratne, A.; Wickremasinghe A. R., de Silva N., Gunawardena N. K., Pathmeswaran A., et al. (November 2008). "The Global Burden of Snakebite: A Literature Analysis and Modelling Based on Regional Estimates of Envenoming and Deaths". PloS Medicine 5 (11). doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.0050218. http://www.plosmedicine.org/article/info%3Adoi%2F10.1371%2Fjournal.pmed.0050218;jsessionid=66B81B3E56F5DABADB52D86E51BE334F. Retrieved 2009-06-24.
- Young, Bruce A.; Cynthia E. Lee, Kylle M. Daley (December 2002). "Do Snakes Meter Venom?". BioScience 52 (12): 1121–26. doi:10.1641/0006-3568(2002)052 [1121:DSMV] 2.0.CO;2. http://caliber.ucpress.net/doi/abs/10.1641/0006-3568 (2002)052%5B1121:DSMV%5D2.0.CO%3B2. Retrieved 2009-09-18. "The second major assumption that underlies venom metering is the snake's ability to accurately assess the target".
- Ryan A (1987). "Don't use electric shock for snakebite". Postgrad Med 82 (2): 42. PMID 3497394.
- Mallow, David; David Ludwig, Goran Nilson (2004). True Vipers: Natural History and Toxinology of Old World Vipers. Malabar, FL: Krieger Publishing Company. pp. 359. ISBN 0894648772.
- Mirtschin, P.J.; R. Shineb, T.J. Niasa, N.L. Dunstana, B.J. Hougha, M. Mirtschina (November 2002). "Influences on venom yield in Australian tigersnakes (Notechis scutatus) and brownsnakes (Pseudonaja textilis: Elapidae, Serpentes)". Toxicon 40 (11): 1581–92. http://www.kingsnake.com/aho/pdf/menu5/mirtsch in 2002.pdf. Retrieved 2009-07-03.

- 13. Strubel, T.; A. Birkhofer, F. Eyer, K.D. Werber, H. "Suizidversuch Förstl (May 2008). Schlangenbiss: Kasuistik und Literaturübersicht [Attempted suicide by snake bite: Case report and literature survey]" (in German). Der Nervenarzt 79 (5): 604–6. doi:10.1007/s00115-008-2431-4. ISSN 1433-0407. "Ein etwa 20-jähriger Arbeiter wurde nach dem Biss seiner Puffotter (Bitis arietans) in die Hand auf die toxikologische Intensivstation aufgenommen. Zunächst berichtet der Patient, dass es beim "Melken" der Giftschlange zu dem Biss gekommen sei, erst im weiteren Verlauf räumt er einen Suizidversuch ein. Als Gründe werden Einsamkeit angeführt sowie unerträgliche Schmerzen im Penis".
- 14. Sutherland S, Coulter A (1981). "Early management of bites by the eastern diamondback rattlesnake (Crotalus adamanteus): studies in monkeys (Macaca fascicularis)". Am J Trop Med Hyg 30 (2): 497–500. PMID 7235137. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/query.fcgi?cm d=Retrieve&db=PubMed&lis uids=7235137. Retrieved 2005-06-25.
- 15. Thomas, Craig; Susan Scott (1997). All Stings Considered: First Aid and Medical Treatment of Hawaii's Marine Injuries. Honolulu, HI: University of Hawaii Press. pp. 72–76. ISBN 0824819004.
- 16. Sutherland S, Coulter A, Harris R (1979).

 "Rationalisation of first-aid measures for elapid snakebite". Lancet 1 (8109): 183–5. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(79)90580-4. PMID 84206. http://www.wemjournal.org/wmsonline/?request=get-document&issn=1080-6032&volume=016&issue=03&page=0164
- 17. Illyas et al Public Health and Community Mediicine 7th Edition Time Publisher Medical Division Urdu Bazar Hashmi Trust Building Karachi Pakistan 2006 Page 475-476.
- 18. District Census Report fo Mirpurkhas Population census Organization Statistic Division Government of Pakistan Islamabad july1999 Pages 1-27
- 19. Snake Venom Detection Kit: Detection and Identification of Snake Venom. CSL Limited. February 2007.
- Howe N, Meisenheimer J (1988). "Electric shock does not save snakebitten rats". Ann Emerg Med 17 (3): 254–6. doi:10.1016/S0196-0644(88) 80118-5. PMID 3257850.

Address for Corresponding Author: Dr. Hussain Bux Kolachi,

Professor & Chairman,

Department of Community Medicine & Health Science, Liaqat University of Medical & Health Sciences,

Jamshoro, Sindh, Pakistan.

Tel: # 022-9213314

Mobile #: 0333-2654685

e-mail: kolachi83@hotmail.com

Mechanism of Incorporation of Newly Synthesized Myosin Alkali Light Chain into Myofibril

- 1. Muhammad Saeed Vohra 2. Muhammad Ishaq 3. Muhammad Mujahid Khan 4. Muhammad Sabir 5. Israr Ahmed Akhund
 - Asstt. Prof. of Anatomy, JMC, Peshawar 2. Prof. of Surgery, JMC, Peshawar 3. Dept. of Anatomy, College of Medicine, KSU, Riyadh 4. Prof. of Anatomy, JMC, Peshawar 5. Prof. of Physiology, JMC, Peshawar

ABSTRACT

Objectives: The present work was designed to study the incorporation of newly synthesized myosin alkali light chain (MLC) molecules into myofibris.

Materials and Methods: cDNA of fast skeletal muscle type of MLC tagged with green fluorescence protein (LC3f-GFP) was transfected into cultured chicken cardiomyocytes, and the assembly of expressed LC3f-GFP was observed in living cells under a fluorescence microscope equipped with a cooled CCD camera.

Results: At 14-16 hours after transfection, LC3f-GFP was diffusely distributed in the cytoplasm of cardiomyocytes. In some cells, however, intense fluorescence spots of LC3f-GFP were found along myofibrils with a periodically of 1.2 μm. Confocal microscopy of such cells, stained with rhodamine-labeled phalloidin, revealed the fluorescence spots of LC3f-GFP localized at both ends of A-bond. When these cells were further incubated, LC3f-GFP came to be localized at all levels of the A-bands by 26 hours after transfection.

Conclusion: These results indicate that myosin filaments are not replaced with newly synthesized myosin molecules at once along their length, but molecules in filaments are replaced individually from their ends.

Keywords: Myosin light chain, isoform, epitope-tag, cDNA transfection, immunofluorescence confocal microscopy

INTRODUCTION

Recently, rapid advances in the principles and basic tools of molecular biology have helped to unveil the structure and regulatory mechanism of genes. Intra cellular fine structures and their molecular characteristics have also been clarified by various morphological techniques. However, the mechanism and dynamics of formation of functional structures from proteins, synthesized from genetic information, have not received much attention.

Myofibril is formed by regular arrangement of various proteins. It is therefore an ideal model structure for studying the above mentioned theme. Myosin is a major contractile protein found in all muscle cells and in most non muscle cells as well [1]. It is represented by a multigene super family, composed of 12 different classes [2]. The myosin II class (conventional myosin), is the best studied class of myosin and represents myosins from the three muscle types, skeletal, cardiac and smooth muscle, as well as non muscle isoforms. Conventional myosin is a hexamer composed of two pairs of myosin heavy chain (MyHC) essential or alkali light chain (LC) and regulatory light chain^[3]. A molecule of MyHC consists of a globular head joined to a long rod-like tail, and one copy of each of the light chains associates with MyHC near the head-rod junction, also known as myosin neck [4, 5]. At the

myosin neck, the light chains are arranged in tandem with the LC more proximal to the head and wrap around an 8.5 nm long, hydrophobic α-helix that extends from the C-terminus of the globular head of MyHC [6, 7]. A long alpha-helix in the myosin head constitutes a lever arm together with the light chains. This is important for the efficient motility of myosin [8]. The light chains are thought to provide rigidity to the neck, and thereby to enforce the power stroke generated during actomyosin interaction [9, 10, 11]. Further. phosphorylation of the regulatory light chain triggers the activation of the contractile apparatus of vertebrate smooth muscle and nonmuscle cells [12,13] and plays a modulatory role in striated muscle by altering the calcium sensitivity of force production [14,15]. Similarly, phosphorylation of MLC is a critical biochemical determinant of cellular contraction. It facilitates the aqueous outflow in trabecular meshwork cells [16]. Saszi et al [17] have brought evidence to suggest that myosin based contractility plays an important role in the regulation of epithelial function, particularly paracellular permeability. This appears to be correlated by the report of Russo et al [18], who noted that small epithelial wounds heal by purse-string contraction of an actomyosin ring that is also regulated by myosin light chain. Extensive variation exists in MLC isoform expression in mammalian skeletal muscles fibers. There

are distinct patterns among different species and among the muscles with in an individual species [19].

The contribution of the regulatory light chain to myosin's enzymatic activity als been well studied. Evidence suggests that myosin II is activated by regulatory light chain (RLC) phosphorylation. myosin results Inactivation of from dephosphorylation by MLC phosphates containing a myosin phosphatase targeting submit MYPT1 [20]. The role of LC is less well understood except for its mechanical functions. Accumulating evidence suggests however, that distinct isoforms of LC are presented in different muscles and in nonmuscle cells. These isoforms may therefore be associated with different contractile properties of these tissues [21]. This is corroborated by the well established fact that mutations in specific structural elements of the motor protein myosin are directly linked to debilitating diseases involving malfunctioning striated muscle cells [22]. The present study was undertaken to elucidate the mechanism of incorporation of newly synthesized myosin alkali light chain into myofibrils.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Construction of LC Expression Plasmids.

Full length cDNA clones encoding the chicken LC3f ^[23] were used in this study. The epitope-tag encoding the 11 carboxy-terminal amino acids of vesicular stomatits virus (VSV) glycoprotein ^[24] was introduced into the 3' end of the coding sequence of these cDNAs. The cDNA were then subcloned into the eukaryotic expression vector pSCT, as described by Soldati and Perriard ^[25].

Construction of GFP-tagged (LC3f-GFP)

The 3' end of the coding sequence of the VSV-tagged LC3f cDNA was modified by PCR to remove stop codon and to introduce the *BamHI* site. The PCR product was subcloned into the GFP expression plasmin pEGFP-N1 (Clontech lab. Inc.) using the *BanHI* site in the multiple cloning sites of the plasmid.

Cells Cultures:

Culture of 7 day's old chicken cardiomyocytes was prepared as described previously ^[26]. Cells dissociated by trypsinization were seeded at a concentration of 2 x 105 cells in 1. 5 ml of culture medium in 35 mm dishes. The medium consisted of 75% potassium-free balanced solution (116mM NaCl, 0.8mM MgSO4, 0.9 mM CaCl2, 26.2 mM NaHCO3, 5.5 mM dextrose, pH 7.3), 20% Medium 199 (Nissui Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd., Tokyo, Japan), 4% horse serum (Life Technologies, Inc., Grand Island, NY, USA) and 1 % penicillinstreptomycin mixture. Cells were maintained at 37 °C in an atmosphere of 5 % CO2 in air at saturation humidity.

DNA Transfection:

DNA of LC constructs was prepared by the clear lysate technique and banded on CsCl gradients. Cells were allowed to grow for 20 – 24 hours before transfection of constructs. For transfection of cardiomyocytes, LipofectAMINE (life technologies, Inc.) was used. Vector DNA (2µg) and 10µl of lipofectAMINE (2mg/ml in membrane filtered water) were mixed in 200µl of Opti-MEM 1 (Life Technologies, Inc.) and incubated for 40 minutes to allow DNA-liposome complexes to form. Just prior to the transfection the cells were rinsed twice with culture medium, and then the solution was replaced by tha DNA – liposome complex solution. After 14-16 hours of incubation, the cells were rinsed with the culture medium.

Microscopy of LC3f-GFP:

Cells expressing LC3f-GFP were observed under a Zeiss Axiovert 100TV equipped with a cooled CCD camera (PXL 1400, photometrics, Tuscon, AZ, USA) using a Zeiss Plan-Neofluar (100x/1.3) objective lens. Images were assembled using IPLab spectrum software (Signal Analytics, Vienna, VA, USA). Cells transfected with LC3f-GFP were rinsed briefly with phosphate buffered saline (PBS) and then fixed with 3% paraformaldehyde in PBS for 10-15 minutes. After a brief rinse with PBS and culture medium, the cells were stained with rhodamine-labeled phalloidin, examined under a Zeiss LSM 410 invert confocal laser scanning microscope equipped with helium/neon and argon/krypton lasers using a Zeiss plan Apochromat (63x/1.4) objective lens. Projection views were generated from sets of consecutive optical sections taken through the whole depth of cells at intervals of 0.7µm using of Zeiss LSM 410 software.

RESULTS

In cells where only GFP was expressed it was diffusely distributed throughout the cytoplasm. Prolonged incubation did not affect the distribution within the cells.

Incorporation of LC3f-GFP into Myofibrils

In order to study how newly formed LC molecules are incorporated into myofibrils, LC3f-GFP was expressed in cultured chicken cardiomyocytes, in the present study and its dynamics was monitored in living cells. When only GFP was expressed, it was always diffusely distributed throughout the cytoplasm. Even after prolonged incubation of cells, it was still not incorporated into myofibrils. When LC3f-GFP was transfected, it was diffusely distributed in the cytoplasm of cardiomyocytes at 14-16 hours after transfection. At higher magnification, intense fluorescence bands of

LC3f-GFP were found along myofibrils with a periodicity of $1.3\mu m$. The width of each band was approximately $0.4 \mu m$, and the distance from the edge of one band to the edge of the neighboring band was $1.6 \mu m$ which was equivalent to the width of the A-band. When these cells were further incubated, fluorescence of LC3f-GFP in the cytoplasm was reduced and its band patterns became more obvious after $26 \mu m$ for transfection. Each fluorescence band had broadened to $0.7 \mu m$, but the distance between the edges of two adjacent bands was unchanged.

When cells were fixed and stained with rhodaminelabeled phalloidin at early stages of LC3f-GFP expression, periodically aligned fluorescence spots (or bands) of LC3f-GFP were localized around the center of phalloidin-positive actin bands.

DISCUSSION

Dynamics of myoprotein assembly onto myofibrils has been studied by using microinjection of fluorescently labeled proteins like actin $^{[27,\ 28,\ 29]},$ α actinin $^{[30,\ 31]},$ and myosin $^{[32,\ 33]}.$ Green fluorescence protein (GFP) has emerged as a strong reporter molecule for monitoring gene expression $^{[34]},$ protein dynamics $^{[38]}$ and protein-protein interaction $^{[35,\ 36,\ 37,\ 38]}.$ Since intracellularly expressed GFP is visible under a fluorescence microscope without fixation or staining of the cells. It has been demonstrated that GFP fused to the C-terminus of the LC does not interfere with the localization and function of the LC $^{[39]}.$

In the present study, it has been observed that LC3f-GFP expressed in chicken embryonic cardiomyocytes was initially diffusely distributed in the cytoplasm and/or arranged in periodic bands along myofibrils at early staged, and then localized at all levels of the Abands later. Because GFP itself could not be incorporated into myofibrils, it seems reasonable to suggest that changes of the LC3f-GFP localization might reflect the dynamics of LC3f in the cells.

Confocal microscopy of fixed cells stained with rhodamine-phalloidin at early stages revealed that LC3f-GFP was localized around the center of actin bands. This position corresponds to the Z-line, or to the ends of A-bands. It is well known that contraction of myofibrils usually occurs during fixation of muscle cells [36]. Judging from these results and the data obtained by measurement of the LC3f-GFP bands, the position of the periodic LC3f-GFP bands observed in living cells at early stages seems to correspond to the end of the A-band. Therefore, the present results indicate that myosin filaments are not replaced with newly synthesized myosin molecules all at once along their entire length. Molecules in the filaments are not replaced individually from their ends. This is consistent with the fact that there is greater exchange of new

MyHC at the ends than in the central region of the hick filament ^[40]. However, it still remains to be resolved whether nascent LC molecules can directly replace molecules in the thick filaments or associate with newly synthesized MyHC molecules prior to their assembly into thick filaments.

REFERENCES

- 1. Khan MM, Komiyama M. The second EF-hand is responsible for the isoform-specific sorting of myosin essential light chain. Cell Structure & Function 2001; 26: 243-51.
- Sellers JR, Goodson HV and Wand F. A myosin family reunion. J Muscle Res Cell Motil 1996; 17: 7-22
- Warrick HM, Spudich JA. Myosin structure and function in cell motility. Ann Rev Cell Biol 1987; 3: 379-421.
- 4. Winkelmann DA and Lowey S. Probing myosin head structure with monoclonal antibodies. J Mol Biol 1986; 188: 595-612.
- 5. Katoh T and lowey S. Mapping myosin light chains by immunoelectron microscopy use of antifluorescyl antibodies as structural probes. J Cell Biol 1989; 109: 1549-60.
- 6. Raiment I, Rypniewski WR, Schmidt-Base K, Smith R, Tomchick DR, Benning MM et al. Three dimensional structure of myosin subgfragment-1 a molecular motor. Science 1993; 261: 50-8.
- 7. Xie X, Harrison DH, Schilichting I, Sweet RM, Kalabokis VN, Szent-Gyorgy AD et al. Structure of the regulatory domain of scallop myosin at 2.8 resolutions. Nature 1994; 368: 306-12.
- 8. Seki M, Kashiyama T, Hachikubo Y, Ito K, Yamamoto K. Importance of converter region for the motility of myosin as revealed by the studies on chimeric Chara myosin. J Mol Biol 2004; 19: 344(2)311-5.
- 9. Van Buren P, Waller GS, Harris DE, Trybus KM, Warshaw DM, Lowey S. The essential light chain is required for full force production by skeletal muscle myosin. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1994; 91: 12403-07.
- 10. Lowey S, Trybus KM. Role of skeletal and smooth muscle myosin light chains. Biophys J 1995; 68: 120s-127s.
- 11. Uyeda TQP, Abramson PD, Spudich JA. The neck region of the myosin motor domain acts as a lever arm to generate movement. Prof Natl Acad Sci USA 1996; 93: 4459-64.
- 12. Kamisoyama H, Araki Y and lkebe M. Mutagenesis of the phosphorylation site (serine 19) of smooth muscle myosin regulatory light chain and its effects on the properties of myosin. Biochemistry 1994; 33: 840-847.

- Ikebe M, Reardson S, Mitani Y, Kamisoyama H, Matsuura M, Ikebe R. Involvement of the Cterminal residues of the 20,000-dalton light chain of myosin on the regulation of smooth muscle actomyosin. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1994a; 91: 9096-9100.
- Sweeny HL and Stult JT. Phosphorylation of myosin in permeabilized mammalian cardiac and skeletal muscle cells. Am J Physiol 1986; 250: C657-60.
- 15. Metzger JM, Greaser ML, Moss RL. Variations of cross-bridge attachment rate and tension with phosphorylation of myosin in mammalian skinned skeletal muscle fibers. J Gen Physiol 1989; 93: 855-83.
- Rao PV, Deng P, Sasaki Y, Epstein DL. Regulation of myosin light chain phosphorylation in the trabecular meshwork: role of aqueous humor outflow facility. Exp Eye Res 2005; 80(2): 197-206.
- 17. Szaszi K, Sirokmany G, Di Ciano-Oliveria C, Rorstein OD, Kapus. A depolarization induces Rho-Rho kinase-mediated myosin light chain phosphorylation in kidney tubular cells. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 2005; 289: C673-85.
- 18. Russo JM, Florian P, Shen L, Graham WV, Tretiakova MS, Gitter AH et al. Distinct temporal-spatial roles for rho kinase and myosin light chain kinase in epithelial purse-string wound closure. Gastroenterology 2005; 128 (4): 987-1001.
- 19. Bicer S, Reiser PJ. Myosin light chain isoform expression among single mammalian skeletal muscle fiber: species variation. J Muscle Res Cell Motil 2004; 25(8): 623-33.
- 20. Xia D, Stull JT, Kamm KE. Myosin phosphatase targeting subunit 1 effects cell migration by regulating myosin phosphorylation and actin assembly. Exp Cell Res 2005; 1: 304(2) 506-17.
- Barton PJR, Buckingham ME. The myosin alkali light chain proteins and their genes. Biochem J 1985; J 231: 249-61.
- 22. Robinson DA, Bremner SN, Sethi K, Shah SB, Sirsi SR, lutz GJ. In vivo expression of myosin essential light chain using plasmid expression vectors in regenerating frog skeletal muscle. Gene Ther 12(4): 347-57.
- 23. Nabeshima Y, Fuji-Kuriyama Y, Muramatsu M, Ogata K. Alternative transcription and two modes of splicing result in two myosin light chains from one gene. Nature 1984; 308; 333-38.
- 24. Kresis TE. Microinjected antibodies against the cytoplasmic domain of vesicular stomatitis virus glycoprotein block its transport to the cell surface. EMBO J 1986; 5: 931-41.
- 25. Soldati T, Perriard J-C. Intracompartmental sorting of essential light chains molecular

- dissection and in vivi monitoring by epitope tagging. Cell 1991; 66: 277-86.
- Komiyama M, Maruyama K, Shimada Y. Assembly of connection (titin) in relation to myosin and α-actinin in cultured cardiac myocytes. J Muscle Res Cell Motil 1990; 11: 419-28.
- 27. Imanaka-Yoshida K, Sanger M, Sanger W. Contractile protein dynamics of myofibrils in paired adult rat cardiomyocytes. Cell Motil Cytoskel 1993; 26: 301-12.
- 28. Kouchi K, Takahashi, Shimada Y. Incorporation of microinjected biotin-labeled actin into nascent myofibrils of cardiac myocytes: an immunoelectron microscopic study. J. Muscle Res Cell Motil 1993; 14: 292-301.
- 29. New TM, Maruyama K, Shimada Y. Relation of nebulin and connectin (titin) to dynamics of actin in nascent myofibrils of cultured skeletal muscle cells. Exp Cell Res 1999; 252: 33-40.
- 30. Sanger JM, Mittal B, Pochapin MB, Sanger JW. Myofibrillogenesis in living cells microinjected with fluorescently labeled alpha-actinin. J Cell Biol 1986; 102: 2053-66.
- 31. Sanger JM, Mittal B, Pochapin MB, Sanger JW. Stress fibers and cleavage furrow formation in living cells microinjected with fluorescently labeled α-actinin. Cell Motil Cytoskel 1987; 7: 209-220.
- 32. Mittal B, Sanger JM, Sanger JW. Visualization of myosin in living cells. J Cell Biol 1987; 105: 1753-60
- 33. Johnson S, Mckenna M, Wang Y-L. Association of microinjected myosin and its subfragments with myofibrils in living muscle cells. J Cell Biol 1988; 107: 2213-21.
- 34. Misawa K, Nosaka T, Morita S, Kaneko A, Nakahata T, Asano S, Kitamura T. A method to identify cDNAs based on localization of green fluorescent protein fusion products. Prof Natl Acad Sci USA 2000; 97: 3062-6.
- 35. Tsakralides V, Krogh K, Wand L, Bizario JCS, Larson RE, Espreafico EM, Wolenski JS. Subcellular localization of GFP-myosin-V in live mouse melanocytes. J Cell Biol 1999; 112: 2853-65.
- 36. Cinelli RA, Ferrari A, Pellegrini V, Tyagi M, Giacca M, Beltram F. The enhanced green fluorescent protein as a tool for the analysis of protein dynamics and localization: local fluorescence study at the single-molecule level. Photochem Photobiol 2000; 71: 771-76.
- 37. Nehls S, Snapp EL, Cole NB, Zaal KJ, Kenworthy AK, Roberts TH, et al. Dynamics and retention of misfolded proteins in native ER membranes. Nature Cell Biol 2000; 2: 288-95.

- 38. Stephens DJ, Banting G. In vivo dynamics of the F actin-binding protein neurabin-II. Biochem J 2000; 345: 185-94.
- 39. Auerbach D, Rothen-Ruthishauser B, Bantle S, Leu M, Helfman D, Perriard J-C Molecular mechanisms of myofibril assembly in heart. Cell Struct. Funct 1997; 22: 139-46.
- 40. Wenderoth M, Eisenberg G. Incorporation of nascent myosin heavy chains into thick filaments of cardiac myocytes in thyroid-treated rabbits. J Cell Biol 1987; 105: 2771-80.

Address for Corresponding Author: Dr. Muhammad Saeed Vohra,

Assistant Professor of Anatomy, Jinnah Medical College, Peshawar.

Health Problems in Children of Imprisoned Mothers

1. Ibad Ali 2. Muhammad Waqar Rabbani 3. Waqas Imran Khan

4. Muhammad Aslam Sheikh

1. Asstt. Prof. of Pediatrics 2. Assoc. Prof. of Pediatrics 3. Asstt. Prof. of Pediatrics 4. Asstt. Prof. of Pediatrics, Children Hospital & Institute of Child Health, Multan

ABSTRACT

Objectives: To describe the health problems faced by children who accompanied their mothers in the prison.

Design: An observational cross-sectional study.

Duration & Setting: 30 children who accompanied their mothers in women jail Multan were examined from 1 october 2009 to 30 December 2009.

Patients and Methods: The department of preventive and social pediatrics visited the woman jail Multan fortnightly for regular medical checkup and support to the children who were residing with their mothers in the jail. All the information regarding their ailments was recorded on a pre-designed questioner.

Results: 17 children were male and 13 were female. Mostly children were between 1 to 5 years. Anemia and malnutrition was common. Other illnesses like ARI, scabies Diarrhea and asthma were also noted in these children. One child was suffering from Epilepsy. 26 children were fully vaccinated and 4 were partially vaccinated children's environmental condition was inadequate.

Conclusion: The children who accompany their mothers in the prison have to face multiple medical and social problems like anemia, malnutrition, infections, asthma and Immunization. These disorders can be prevented by providing adequate living conditions, avoiding overcrowding, providing sufficient & balanced diet, sterilized water, proper Immunization and proper hand washing.

Key words: imprisoned mothers, jail, children.

INTRODUCTION

Over half the women serving prison sentences are mothers.1 Imprisonment of parents causes many suffering to children. Disturbance of the home environment and child-care provision, are worse when the imprisoned parent is the mothe. The imprisonment of a woman who is a mother can lead to the violation of rights of her accompanying children in the jail. When a mother is imprisoned, her baby and/or young children may go into prison which can put the child at risk of multiple medical and social problems³. It is not advisable to separate babies and young children from their mothers. Jail environment is a homeless situation. Homeless children are more likely to have different health problems, so should be considered a high-risk group. They often live in crowded conditions, which increase the risk of acquiring common infectious diseases of the childhood, such as upper respiratory tract infections, ear infections, and diarrhea. Lice and scabies infestations are particularly high in these circumstances. The lack of access to adequate amounts of nutritious food may explain the evidence of anemia, malnutrition and stunting observed in the growth of homeless children. Incomplete immunization rates, asthma and psychosocial problems have been reported among these children.4The psychological effects of separation during childhood are well documented⁵)^{2, 6}

while less so are the adverse effects of growing up in a prison environment⁷. Several studies have shown the risk of criminal behavior in children of imprisoned parents⁸.

PATIENTS AND METHODS

This study was conducted in women jail Multan from 1 October 2009 to 30 December 2009. We visited the prison fortnightly during this period. All children living in prison with their mothers were evaluated and information regarding, age, nutrition, weight, height, anemia and illnesses of the children especially respiratory tract infections, ear infections, diarrhea, scabies, asthma and immunization status, were recorded on a predesigned questioner. All conditions were diagnosed by history and clinical examination. Living conditions of the children were also observed.

RESULTS

The children were housed in a special dormitory with their mothers. They were active and interacting well. 17 children were male and 13 were female. Age distributition is shown in table 1.Living conditions for the children in prison are shown in table 2. Children accompanied their mothers in overcrowded prison cells and were sleeping on the floor of the room. No separate menu was available for the children, they shared the

meals served to the mothers at specified times. Table 3 shows the general health and nutritional status of the children, first degree malnutrition was noted in 7(23%)7, second degree in 1(3%) and third degree in 1(3%). As far as infections are concerned, ARI was present in 2(6%) children, diarrhea in 3(10%) and scabies in 4(13%) children. In our study 20(66%) children were anemic and one child was epileptic. Immunization was complete in26 (86%) children and 4(13%) children partially vaccinated and health records were maintained by medical officers of the prison hospital. There was adequate play space

Table 1. Age distribution

age	no
<1 year	1
1 to 5 year	19
5 to 10 year	10

Table 2.Conditions faced by children inside prison

zwore zwomaniono inc	ea of chinaren morae prison
Persons per toilet	30
drinking water	Unboiled unchlorinated tap
	water
special food	Nil
exposure to bad	frequently
language	
risk of accidental	minimal
injury	
Presence of mother	continuous

 Table 3. General health of children in prison

growth	infections	asthma	anemia	Epilepsy	Immuniz
					ation
					status
NORMAL	ARI	3	20	1	Fully
21(70%)	2(6%)	(10%)	(66%)	(3%)	vaccinated
PCM 1st	Diarrhea				26(86%)
degree	3(10%)				
7(23%)					Partially
					vaccinate
					d 4(13%)
PCM 2nd	Scabies				
degree	4(13%)				
1(3%)					
PCM 3 rd					
degree					
1(3%)					

DISCUSSION

A large number of children accompany their imprisoned mothers; not only in developing nations but all over the world. A large number of women prisoners throughout the world are mothers, an estimated 80 percent of imprisoned women in the UK jails are mothers. Over 60 percent of women prisoners have young children, and 3 percent have children living in

prison with them. The phenomenon that is causing worldwide concern is the number of children who are living in jail with their mothers. Relevant raw data and information relating to needs of women in prison with their children are negligible in a developing country like Pakistan. In Pakistani jails, children are grown up in conditions of deprivation and criminality, lack of proper nutrition, inadequate medical care and little opportunity for education³. In this study, 30% of the children were malnourished, similar finding has been described in a report by child family health international⁹ but the rate of malnutrion is high (64%) in children of imprisoned mothers as shown in a study conducted at Srilanka².In our study, anemia was found in 20(66%) babies but it was seen in 32.7% children of imprisoned mothers in a report by child family health international⁹.It may be due to lack of adequate food, insufficient parasite treatment, neglect by mothers, who are more concerned with their personal situation and work all the day. The children receive three meals a day from the jail; however, this often does not satisfy the daily requirements of a growing child, who should eat at least 4 to 5 times a day. Our study shows ARI in 6%, scabies in 13%, asthma3 (10%) and diarrhea in 3(10%) babies, these findings are comparable with the study done at Srilnka², these communicable diseases may be due to overcrowding and poor personal hygiene. In our study26 (86%) children were fully vaccinated and 4(13%) were partially vaccinated and almost similar state of immunization was observed in a Srilankan study.2

CONCLUSIONS

Children living in prison with their mothers represent a vulnerable group with particular healthcare needs. The children who accompanied their mothers in the prison enjoy close bonds but they have to face multiple medical and social problems like growth, malnutrition, Diarrhea, & scabies, asthma, infections e.g. ARI, anemia and Immunization. These pathologies are treatable and preventable. These disorders can be prevented by providing adequate living conditions, avoiding overcrowding, providing sufficient & balanced diet, sterilized water, proper Immunization and proper hand washing. We recommend that child centered expertise should be available in the prison hospital and should be provided by a Pediatrician of the nearest hospital.. The stay in prison should be minimized for many mothers by expediting the legal process and improving the legal aid system. A coordinated effort by the departments of health and social services and the legal authorities is necessary to prevent these innocent children from being punished along with their mothers.

REFERENCES

- 1. Jackson C. Children behind bars. Health Visit1993 Jun; 66(6):197-8.
- Senanayake MP, Arachchi JK, Wickremasinghe VP. Children of imprisoned mothers. Ceylon Med J. 2001 Jun; 46(2):51-3
- 3. Rights of Imprisoned Mothers in Pakistan South Asian Journal 2006;13
- 4. Karr C, Kline S. Homeless children: what every clinician should know. Pediatrics in Review. 2004;25(7):235
- 5. Rutter M. Separation experiences: a new look at an old topic. Journal of Paediatrics 1979; 95: 147-54.
- 6. Black D. Children of parents in prison. Archives of Disease in Childhood 1992; 67: 967-70.
- 7. Elton PJ. Mothers and babies in prison. Lancet 1987; 2: 501-2.
- 8. West DJ, Farrington DP. Who becomes delinquent? London: Heinimann Educational Publications, 1973.
- 9. Children Living in jails Interim Report. Available from URL: www.cfhi.org

Address for Corresponding Author:

Dr. Ibad Ali.

Assistant Professor of Pediatrics, Children Hospital & Institute of Child Health, Multan.

Gullein Barri Syndrome (GBS), the Leading Cause of Acute Flaccid Paralysis at Peoples Medical College Hospital Nawabshah

1. Muhammad Saleem Faiz 2. Shamsuddin Shaikh 3. Syed Qaiser Naqvi 4. Ubedullah Shaikh

1. Assoc. Prof. of Medicine, PMC, Nawabshah 2. Prof. of Medicine, PMC, Nawabshah 3. Asstt. Prof. of Pathology, PMC, Nawabshah 4. Peoples Medical College, Nawabshah

ABSTRACT

Objective: To identify and treat the acute flaccid paralysis in interior of Sindh reported at PMCH Nawabshah. **Design:** Retrospective, with proper date and record.

Place and Duration of Study: Medicine and ICU Department at Peoples Medical College Hospital Nawabshah from 31st January to 31st October 2009. Patients of all 3 medical units were involved in the study during this period. **Patients and Methods:** 50 patients with acute flaccid paralysis (AFP) were admitted in Intensive Care Unit of Peoples medical college Hospital Nawabshshah with support of all emergency measures and were evaluated.

Results: 50 patients presented with AFP during study period. 40 were males and 10 were females. GBS was the leading cause of AFP. Majority of the patients were young, out come was excellent. 2 patients died due to respiratory failure.

Conclusion: GBS is the leading cause of AFP in adults in interior of the Sindh while facilities for treatment are limited, which need to be extended in the hospitals situated in interior of Pakistan i.e. ICU and plasmopharesis.

INTRODUCTION

Guillain-Barré syndrome (GBS) is an eponym for a heterogeneous group of immune-mediated peripheral neuropathies 1,2 that occurs in previously healthy individuals within 1 to 4 weeks after respiratory tract infection 3 or diarrhea but can follow surgery 5 or immunization ⁶. It is a well known disorder especially in young persons, pathologically there is demyelination of spinal roots and peripheral nerves. It is neuropathy characterized by a rapidly progressive weakness with or without sensory disturbance, in at least 2 legs and absent lower tendon reflexes 7. Though sometimes sensory complaints and vasomotor crisis are also noticed in the patients. In most of the patients disability remains localized to lower limbs and eliminate spontaneously but disability may convert in crisis. CSF examination mostly shows an increased protein level but no increased number of cells 8. Other causes of rapid progressive weakness need to be excluded e.g. poliomyelitis, transverse myelitis, hypokalamia. Incidence of GBS is 1.18 in 1000 per year and increases with age 9.

In Pakistan no system is established to record its incidence and prevention. Most patients have an infection within 3 weeks period prior to onset of weakness e.g. upper respiratory tract infection, infective diarrhea. Despite treatment about 20% of patients are unable to walk, 6 months after onset of the disease. The risk of developing chronic GBS or to have 2nd bout of

GBS is very low. Death occurs due to respiratory failure as consequences of ascending paralysis involving diaphragms ¹⁰.

PATIENTS & METHODS

This retrospective study was carried out in ICU, department of medicine at Peoples Medical College Hospital Nawabshah, from June 2008 to 31st December 2009. 50 patients with acute flaccid paralysis were included in this study, having no previous history of any major illness. All patients were kept in ICU.

Diagnosis was based on physical examination with decrease in power, tone in lower limbs, arreflexia in lower limbs and CSF findings of absolutely raised proteins. Poliomyelitis was excluded by stool test. Limited lab investigations were carried out. Neuro imaging (computed tomography) and electro neuro physiological studies were carried out in certain cases. After establishing the diagnosis, clinically stable patients were sent to home but those who were

patients were sent to home but those who were critically ill, were retained in ICU till recovery. All the patients were/ are in follow up.

Results were prepared with help of tables and graphs. Data was analyzed through SPSS software.

RESULTS

The 50 cases of acute flaccid paralysis were admitted. 10(20 %) were female and 40(80 %) male (Table-1). Male: female ratio is 4:1. There was wide variation of

age ranging from a minimum of 15 year to 40 year with mean age was 23 years (Table 2).

Majority of the 48(96%) cases were suffering from GBS while 2 (4%) cases were confirmed as poliomyelitis. Out of 48 cases of GBS 38 were males and 10 were females. Most of the patients were reported from rural areas of Nawabshah and periphery (Table 3).10 patients were stable and were discharged after 3 days while 2 patients were critically ill at presentation, respiratory distress and died inspite of institution of plasmopharesis and mechanical ventilation. 36 patients were clinically unstable neurologically with poor cardiopulmonary status. They were kept in ICU for period till they were recovered. All the patients with GBS made recovery and 2 (4.15) cases were expired.

Table 1: Gender Distribution Of AFP

Sex	GB	Others
Male	38	2
Female	10	2

Table 2: Distribution According to Age

	_	~
Age in years	Number of patients	%age
15-20	20	40%
21-25	10	20%
26-30	9	18%
31-35	7	14%
36-40	4	8%

Table 3: Distribution According to Areas

Districts	Number of patients	%age	
Nawabshah	33	66%	
Noshehro feroz	9	18%	
Sanghar	4	8%	
Khairpur	2	4%	
Dadu	2	4%	

Table 4: Distribution of GBs Cases According to Outcome In G.B Syndrome 48 Patients.

Clinically stable	Clinically unstable	Expired
10	36	2

DISCUSSION

AFP is the condition of diverse etiology; it needs proper evaluation at presentation to ensure the delivery of effective and timely management, otherwise it may prove fatal.

GBS is one of the important causes of AFP. This has been high lightened by previous studies, this is an acute demylinating polyradiculopathy believed to be caused by immune mediated process with a mortality rate of 4 to 5 % ¹¹.

In our study clinical feature was rapidly progressive muscle weakness often ascending from lower to upper limbs and more markedly proximal than distally. Distal paraesthesia and limb pain often proceed the weakness. Facial and bulbar weakness requiring ventilatory support occurs in 20% of cases. In most patients muscle weakness progress from 1 to 3 weeks but rapid deterioration with respiratory failure can develop within hours. Diffuse weakness with widespread loss of reflexes are most striking findings ¹⁰.

In our study approximately 80% patients recover spontaneously, while 20% need hospitalization. Prevalence of GBS has been reported to vary from place to place. A study conducted at Ayoub Medical College Abbotabad from January 2003 to December 2004 by Dr. Anis.ur.rehman and colleagues, showed predominance of GBS in females about 55% of the patients, while prevalence of GBS among AFP in Northern areas is 42.8 % ¹².

A study conducted in Hong Kong during 1997 to 2002 reported a prevalence rate of 2 to 45% , Oman is 45% and 47% from Australia among AFP. In Mexico 63% prevalence was during 1988 to 1991^{13} .

A study conducted over 11 years period on 546 patients at Department of pediatrics neurology hospital Honduras Central America, GBS was found in 72.2 % patients with annual incidence of 1-37/100,000 and more common in males ¹⁴.

Almost similar results are of Hazara study while in Bahawalpur Victoria Hospital Dr. Mazhar and colleagues conducted a study in 1998 with almost male dominant patients¹⁵.

In our study the males are dominant as seen in studies of different centers of the world. Emergency handling and care of the patients is mandatory with early management done in ICU with use of mechanical ventilation and plasmopharesis, the results are excellent. I/V immunoglobulin are also very effective but very expensive about Rs. 100,000 per day, so it is not practical while efficacy is same as plasmopharesis.

CONCLUSION

We recommend that every patient of AFP should be dealt properly and preferably in ICU. Mechanical ventilation + plasmopharesis / I/V immunoglobulin are mandatory when a patient develops respiratory distress.

REFERENCES

- 1. Burns TM. Guillain-Barre Syndrome. Semin Neurol 2008;28(2):152-167.
- 2. Newswanger DL, Warren CR. Guillain-Barre Syndrome. American Family Physician 2004; 69(10): 2405-2410.
- 3. Olmez A, Turul T, Tezcan I, Turanlı G.Guillain-Barre syndrome in an immunocompromised patient with Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome. Turk J Ped 2008; 50: 412-413.

- 4. DuPont HL. Bacterial Diarrhea. N Engl J Med 2009;361:1560-9.
- Bersano A ,Santoro D, Prelle A, Lanfranconi S, Ranieri M, Tadeo CS et al. Guillain–Barre syndrome after rtPA therapy for acute stroke. Neurol Sci 2010 ; 31:867–869. DOI 10.1007/s10072-010-0259-8.
- 6. Halperin SA.Current Immunization Practices and Their Effects on Young Children's (Birth to Five Years) Social and Emotional Development. Centre of Excellence for Early Childhood Development Halperin SA 2004;1-10.
- 7. Winer JB. Guillain-Barre Syndrome. Mol path 2001; 54:381-385.
- 8. Yuki N. Infection origin of and molecular mimicy in GBS & muller fisher syndrome. lancet 2001;1:29-37.
- 9. Hughes RAC, Wijdick EFFM . Practice parameter/immunotherapy 2009. Available atwww.neurology.
- 10. Syed K, Saleem M . AFP A review of 3 years cases of Distt Sialkot Pak. J Pattol 2000;24(3):11-6.
- 11. Zhong M, Cai FC. Current perspectives on Guillain-Barré syndrome. World J Pediatr 2007;3(3):187-194.
- 12. Rehman AU . GBS leading cause of AFP in Hazara division. Ayoub medical college abbotabad 2007 : 19 (1):22-26.
- 13. Garcia TV. A pathogenesis of GBS. Expert review Anti inf ther 2003;1(4)597-608.
- 14. Molinero , Holden VD. Epidemiology of child hold GBS in cause of AFP in hundras. Child neurology 2003;18(11):741-6.
- Mazhar AU. AFP surviellence at Bhawalpur Victoria hospital sentinel unit Bhawalpur . Pak ped. J 1998;22 (4):167-70.

Address for Corresponding Author: Dr. Muhammad Saleem Fiaz, Associate Professor of Medicine,

Peoples Medical College, Nawabshah.

Seminar Report

Hepatitis Seminar – Recommendations for Legislation Against Reuse of Syringes

Mohsin Masud Jan Editor

Pakistan has registered an alarming rise in hepatitis, with 12 million people suffering from hepatitis B and C, mainly, due to spread of the infection in hospitals and usage of unsafe injections, by quacks and qualified doctors alike.

"The World Health Organization (WHO) figured out the highest injection-patient ratio in Pakistan worldwide with approximately administration of two billion injections to the patients per year, out of which 80 per cent are unsafe and 90 per cent unnecessary," said Prof Dr Aftab Mohsin, National Programme Manager, Prime Minister's Programme for Prevention and Control of Hepatitis, while speaking at a seminar on "Unnecessary use of syringes can cause Hepatitis B & C" jointly organised by Mir Khalil-ur-Rahman Memorial Society and National Programme for Prevention and Control of Hepatitis here at a local hotel on 21st December, 2010.

In Pakistan, he said, approximately one billion injections are administered to patients annually, and that is why the second phase of the program (2010-2015) under the theme of "Injection Safety" would focus on the safe use of injections to prevent hepatitis in the country. Prof Aftab Mohsin pointed out that it was a matter of great concern that almost 10 per cent of the total population (180 million) of Pakistan, including up to seven per cent incidence of hepatitis C and three per cent incidence of hepatitis B patients, was suffering from chronic liver disease, which is termed as the leading cause of hospital admission and death on the medical floor of all tertiary care hospitals in the country.

He informed that unsafe, improper and unnecessary injections usage and use of contaminated instruments by health care workers, qualified or quacks, is the leading cause of HCV transmission. He also emphasized the need to strengthen Central Suction and Sterilization Departments (CSSDs) in hospitals to ensure proper sterilization of surgical instruments to prevent the spread of hepatitis C among patients. He showed video footage of a single syringe being used on four different patients, saying that used syringes caused hepatitis C in 80 per cent of such patients and hepatitis B in 60 per cent of patients.

On an average, each individual receives 10 to 12 injections in a year and 9 out of these 10 injections are unnecessary. Prof Aftab Mohsin said that the federal

government had allocated an amount of Rs 13.9 billion for implementation of the second phase of five-year program for prevention and control of hepatitis. He said that under the programme, measures for prevention of hepatitis drew major attention in the implementation of the second phase of the programme in the next five years. In the first phase of the programme (2005-2010), the main focus was on the treatment of the hepatitis B & C, which failed to achieve the desired objective to reduce the incidence of hepatitis by half in the country. He said that prevention was going to include vaccination for HBV of school going children as well as women of childbearing age. The programme plans to mobilise the support for legislative change for making use of auto disable syringes mandatory. "The poor and deserving patients will get diagnostic, treatment and counseling services free of charge," he added. Parliamentary Secretary Health, Punjab, Dr Saeed Elahi, said that the Punjab government had given top priority to education and health sectors, which was evident from the fact that Chief Minister Shahbaz Sharif had enhanced the health sector's annual budget from Rs9 billion to Rs48 billion. He said that the government had acquired 12 mobile hospitals for provision of health services in Southern Punjab. He remarked that all kinds of health facilities are being provided to the patients at THQ and DHQ hospitals at tehsil and district level in the province. "Focal persons have been appointed at district level to ensure provision of healthcare services to patients," he added. Prof Dr Saeed Khokhar said that hepatitis B & C were regarded as silent killers because, once contracted, the disease could remain dormant for up to 20 years, adding that there were no apparent signs of the disease if even a 7th part of the patient's liver was functioning.

He said that hepatitis spreads through unsafe transfusion of blood, ear/nose piercing, dental treatment from roadside quacks, use of unnecessary injections, intravenous instruments and drips by the general practitioners, who usually don't have any mechanism for sterilization of instruments. He also alleged that general practitioners also bought used drips, intravenous instruments and syringes, after recycling in the market. He said that standard practices are not being adopted in blood transfusion, especially in the private sector, and the health department's instructions are being violated.

Lastly Prof Dr Saleem Akhtar urged the government to make legislation to prevent usage of used syringes, because presently no law prohibits use of used syringes in the country. "There is a major role of physician and hospital in the spread of hepatitis," he said, adding that the patients should always insist on quality syringes. Prof Dr Muhammad Amjad also said that presently there was no law to award punishment to a doctor or quack for applying used syringes on patients.

Prof Dr Riaz Tasneem said that hepatitis had risen alarmingly in the last 20 years and added that usage of used syringes was more prevalent in rural areas of the country.

Porf Dr Yaqoob Qazi said that the health and education sectors were most affected in Pakistan because only 0.8 per cent of the GDP was being spent on health, while India and Bangladesh were spending 4 to 5 per cent of the GDP on health sector. In Pakistan, he said that 90 per cent of the budget was spent on treatment and remaining 10 per cent was spent on prevention in the country. "Only Rs 2 million is spent on research," he added. Lt Gen (retd) Amjad Shoaib stressed on the need to adopt preventive measures to avoid the diseases, while adding that early diagnosis and treatment of hepatitis B & C were crucial. Besides, a patient having had a liver transplant also spoke on the occasion.